

A National Caregiving Strategy for Canada





The Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence is an initiative powered by the Azrieli Foundation. The Foundation has long supported innovative initiatives to improve access to quality care. The Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence supports and empowers family caregivers and care providers, advances the knowledge and capacity of the caregiving field and advocates for effective and visionary social policy with a disability-informed approach.



Contact Us

canadiancaregiving.org

info@canadiancaregiving.org

416 322 5928

Follow Us



Date published: January 2025



Land Acknowledgement

The office of the Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence (CCCE) is located in Toronto on the traditional territory of the Anishinaabe, including the Mississaugas of the Credit, Haudenosaunee and Huron-Wendat. This land has been governed by the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt for a thousand years and, in recent times, by the Williams Treaty and Treaty 13.

All people living in Canada are treaty people; we are all part of a relationship based on respect, co-operation, partnership and recognition of Indigenous rights.

CCCE is committed to equity for Indigenous caregivers and care providers and to learning from and working with Indigenous communities.

Acknowledgements

This document would not have been possible without the support and guidance of thousands of experts, allies, caregivers and care providers. Thank you to every person who took the time to provide their input and share their stories as a part of CCCE's consultation process. Thank you to our partner organizations who hosted online webinars to share this process with their stakeholders and audiences. The National Care Champions Table played a key role in shaping the recommendations in this document. Thank you for your time and expertise as we crafted this strategy together.

This report was prepared by Adrienne Lipsey, Jasmine Lee, and other members of the Springboard Policy team. It was copy-edited by Patricia Karounos, designed by Bex McKnight at McKnight Inclusive Design and translated by Julie Bourbeau.

Terminology

Caregiving

Providing help or care to another person, including people with physical, intellectual or developmental disabilities; people with medical conditions; people experiencing mental illness; and/or people with changing support needs related to aging.¹

Caregiver

An unpaid parent, family member, friend or other support for someone who needs care due to physical, intellectual or developmental disabilities; medical conditions; mental illness; or needs related to aging. Caregivers provide care because of a relationship, not as a job or a career. This definition does not include parents or guardians providing care to a child without a disability, medical condition or illness.

Care provider

A person who is trained and paid to provide care to people who need it, due to physical, intellectual or developmental disabilities; medical conditions; mental illness; or needs related to aging. This includes such professionals as direct support professionals (DSPs), disability support workers (DSWs), personal support workers (PSWs), attendants for people with disabilities, home health aides and respite workers.

Care recipient

A person with a physical, intellectual or developmental disability; medical condition; mental illness; and/or changing support needs and frailty related to aging who receives care. Children without a disability, medical condition or illness are not included in this definition.

Contents

Executive summary	1
About this document	8
The need for federal action	14
Snapshot of caregivers in Canada	17
National Caregiving Strategy at a glance	22
Pillar one: Improve supports, programs and services for caregivers	26
Pillar two: Support caregivers in work and education	42
Pillar three: Improve financial support for care recipients	60
Pillar four: Build a sustainable care provider workforce	74
Pillar five: Show leadership and recognition	86
Conclusion	100



Executive summary



The case for a National Caregiving Strategy

Canada is facing a caregiving crisis at a massive scale.

Caregivers and care providers are not sufficiently supported, and they are struggling. Our population is aging, with every year bringing more people needing care, and fewer people available to provide that care. People, including those with disabilities, are living longer and have more complex care needs, but caregivers and care providers are already stretched to a breaking point. The status quo is unsustainable and will only get worse without policy reform.

Caregivers are everywhere, and without them, Canada's health and social systems would collapse.

Caregivers are the people caring for aging parents, children with disabilities, sick friends and neighbours. One in four Canadians are currently caregivers and at least half will be a caregiver at some point in their lives. Caregivers hold healthcare systems together, making sure medical directives are followed, appointments are kept and that care recipients have their needs met.

Caregiving is meaningful to caregivers and their loved ones, and invaluable to the Canadian economy.

Caregivers often act out of love. Care relationships can bring families closer and lead to profound moments of connection. Caregiving is also crucial to the Canadian economy: replacing care from unpaid caregivers would cost the federal government an estimated \$97.1 billion annually.

Caregivers cannot continue this vital work without help.

In CCCE's *Caring in Canada* report, 56% of caregivers providing more than five hours of care per week experienced financial stress. In the same report, half of caregivers found accessing supports difficult and 58% of caregivers reported feeling tired because of caregiving.²

Care recipients need better financial supports to thrive and live with dignity.

In 2023, 37% of caregivers experienced financial hardship due to their care duties and half of caregivers experienced at least one financial stressor from caregiving in the past year. These supports also make caregiving possible for caregivers. Otherwise, caregivers are left trying to fill every gap—an impossible task for most.

Canada needs more paid care providers, and they need to be treated with the respect they deserve.

Canada's care systems rely on paid care providers. These are rewarding but difficult jobs with high rates of burnout, and not enough people entering or staying in the profession. CCCE's *Caring in Canada* report showed that 80% of care providers considered leaving the field in the 12 months prior to the survey. Paid care providers need protection from abuse, adequate pay and better working conditions to carry on.

Caregivers, care providers and care recipients all need bold leadership and immediate action.

Canada needs a strategy, and the federal government must take the lead on key issues to ensure that caregivers and care providers across Canada can thrive.



Recommendations for a National Caregiving Strategy

The federal government committed to developing a National Caregiving Strategy in Budget 2024. Working in partnership with caregivers, care providers, experts and leaders, CCCE created this strategy with five key areas of action:

Improving supports, programs and services for caregivers	So they can maintain their own well-being while fulfilling caregiving responsibilities.
Supporting caregivers in the workforce and education	So they can better manage the responsibilities of providing care and their work.
Supporting care recipients	So their care needs do not subject them to a lower quality of life.
Building a sustainable care provider workforce	By valuing care providers with higher wages, better training and clear pathways to permanent residency for migrant carers.
Showing leadership and recognition	So Canadians know caregiving is a priority, and provinces, territories, businesses, and others can follow in the federal government's footsteps.

PILLAR ONE Supports, programs and services for caregivers

Caregiving takes a significant toll on caregivers' physical, mental and financial wellbeing: caregivers in Canada are past their breaking points, just as care needs are increasing across the country.

SOLUTIONS

Provide caregivers with financial support when and how they need it

- Make the Canada Caregiver Credit refundable
- Introduce a caregiver allowance
- Introduce public care insurance

Improve caregivers' well-being through targeted programs and services

- Fund tailored programs supporting caregivers' mental health and well-being
- Fund respite and home care services for caregivers

PILLAR TWO Supports for caregivers in work and education

Many caregivers hold jobs in addition to their care responsibilities, and, too often, their employment conditions make it impossible to do both well. Some caregiving responsibilities take people away from paid work, either in the short term or permanently, but this comes at a great cost to their financial well-being. Balancing providing care and education is also a challenge for caregivers who are in school: they miss out on opportunities for their own growth when they are not supported in their caregiving duties.

SOLUTIONS

Make leaves and benefits work for working caregivers

• Make caregiver leaves and benefits more suitable and accessible

Provide caregivers in work and school with greater financial security

- Introduce Canada Pension Plan (CPP) provisions for caregivers with years of low earnings due to caregiving responsibilities
- Make the federal component of student loans more flexible to meet the needs of caregivers

Give caregivers the flexibility to stay in the workforce as they provide care

- Become a leading employer by implementing caregiver-friendly workplace
 policies
- Give federally regulated employees paid care days
- Introduce incentives for caregiver-friendly workplace policies

PILLAR THREE Financial supports for care recipients

Care recipients with disabilities are too often pushed to poverty by the high costs of having a disability and the lack of support. When care recipients lack financial support and services, caregivers often try to fill the gaps. This is unsustainable in the long term.

SOLUTIONS

Reduce administrative barriers for care recipients and their families

- Expand Disability Tax Credit eligibility and make it more accessible
- Make improvements to the Registered Disability Savings Plan

Increase the scale of other financial supports for care recipients

- Implement and amend the Canada Disability Benefit
- Make improvements to the Medical Expense Tax Credit

PILLAR FOUR Build a sustainable care provider workforce

Care providers are essential to the lives of many care recipients; they are missioncritical members of Canada's health and social service workforce. Despite their importance, care providers are significantly undervalued. Poor working conditions and low pay drive many care providers to leave the profession. There are not enough pathways to support newcomers to Canada in doing this meaningful work.

SOLUTIONS

Value paid care providers

• Pay care providers a living wage

Protect and encourage migrant care providers

- Enhance protections for migrant care workers
- Improve pathways to permanent residency for migrant care workers



PILLAR FIVE Leadership and recognition

Canada lacks a coordinated approach to supporting caregivers, care providers and care recipients across the country. This is a policy issue that cuts across portfolios, but the problems it poses cannot be solved by working in silos. A true coordinated strategy, with built-in advice from caregivers, is necessary to make a difference. The federal government also has an integral role in shaping healthcare across Canada and supporting military families.

SOLUTIONS

Make caregiving a government priority

Develop caregiver legislation that establishes the National Caregiving Strategy and creates an Advisory Council

Show federal leadership in healthcare

- Prioritize caregiving in healthcare conversations with provinces and territories
- Direct key national research bodies to collaborate on a full research agenda on caregiving

Ensure veterans and military families get the support they deserve

- Ensure interoperability between Canadian Forces Health Services and civilian systems
- Ensure interprovincial mobility of services such as automatic eligibility for autism services
- Assign a case manager to families with complex needs with relocating to new communities
- Expand eligibility of Veterans Affairs Canada Caregiver Recognition Benefit to more families

About this document



In Budget 2024, the federal government made a commitment to develop a National Caregiving Strategy. This document is a compilation of specific, practical and tangible ideas that must be included in the National Caregiving Strategy. It contains actionable recommendations for the federal government to take to better support caregivers, care recipients and care providers across Canada.

This document was developed from the ideas and guidance of the caregiving community. As the federal government develops a National Caregiving Strategy, it is crucial that the experiences of caregivers, care providers and care recipients are incorporated at the centre of the policies and programs that come out of the Strategy.

This document builds on CCCE's previous work. This work includes a policy whitepaper, Giving care: An approach to a better caregiving landscape in Canada, which highlights policy gaps and potential solutions for the caregiving landscape across the country, and a national caregiving survey, Caring in Canada: Survey insights from caregivers and care providers across Canada, which gathered input from more than 3,000 caregivers and care providers across the country.

Values and principles guiding this strategy

Throughout 2024, CCCE engaged in a broad-based consultation process focused on specific policy suggestions that can be introduced to improve the lives of caregivers, care providers and recipients of care. This conversation and the work presented in these pages have been guided by values and principles that underpin all of our work on the National Caregiving Strategy:

Co-design

CCCE worked with caregivers, care providers, researchers, leaders and service providers to develop and test every one of the ideas included in this Strategy. The voices of lived and living experience have been at the centre of every step of our work.

Practicality

Our goal from the beginning has been to develop a coherent list of ideas that could be taken up by the federal government. As such, we have ensured that the contents of the strategy are practical, tangible and ready for action.

Focus on the federal government

Only the federal government has the jurisdiction to impact all caregivers and care providers with practical policy reform. Moreover, history has shown that federal government reform today brings provincial and territorial reform tomorrow.

Urgency

We are living the beginning of a care crisis in Canada. This crisis will only get worse without urgent action from the federal government to support caregivers and care providers to do their work. It is therefore important to get these good ideas out into the public domain today rather than continue to engage in further conversation to develop more ideas.

Broad application

While every care situation is unique, the broad basket of necessary reforms and supports that caregivers and care providers need are similar regardless of how one becomes a caregiver or care provider. The ideas contained in this Strategy are meant to help as many caregivers and care providers as possible. Broad application is the first step to making Canada the best place in the world to give and receive care.

Just the beginning

While comprehensive, this Strategy remains incomplete. No one policy document can cover the entire panoply of reforms that are needed to build the caregiving future we all deserve. The work will continue well after the publication of this document. The next step is to better address the unique needs of particular populations, starting with Indigenous, Metis and Inuit caregiving.

Inclusion

The lives of people with disabilities (intellectual, physical, etc.) should unfold as fully as those without disabilities. This includes immersion together with peers without a disability in the same pathways and experiences of life common to everyone. Caregivers and care providers have a critical role to play in making this possible.

Quality of life

At its heart, this Strategy prioritizes quality of life for care recipients, caregivers and care providers.

Note on federal and provincial domains in Canada

Readers of this document will note that the policy recommendations included in the National Caregiving Strategy are almost exclusively targeted at the federal government.

Government in Canada is divided into three orders of government: federal, provincial/ territorial and municipal. Our system of parliamentary federalism denotes some policy domains exclusively under the jurisdiction of the federal government and others for provincial and territorial governments. While some policy areas are a shared responsibility, many are the exclusive domain of one order of government or another.

The National Caregiving Strategy is intentionally focused on actions only the federal government can take to make Canada the best place in the world to give and receive care. This is not meant to suggest that the 13 provinces and territories across Canada do not need to undertake substantive and urgent reforms. Rather, this federal approach is meant to begin a Canada-wide conversation and achieve broad reform from the one government that touches all Canadians.

Further work from CCCE will focus on the provincial and territorial orders of government, including critically important reforms to health care, social care, respite services and home care.

How we developed these recommendations

This document reflects the invaluable advice offered by the caregiving community. The recommendations in this document were informed by many different inputs, including:

- **Consultations and collaboration** with caregivers, care providers, experts and representatives from provincial caregiving organizations and other key organizations across the country.
- **A National Care Champions Table** comprised of experts convened by CCCE. This included leaders across disability, aging and healthcare organizations, as well as caregivers and care providers.
- **A pan-Canadian co-design consultation process** to help CCCE prioritize what caregivers and care providers need the most. CCCE offered virtual consultation sessions throughout National Caregiver Month and through various national and provincial organizations.
- **CCCE published an online consultation form**, allowing thousands of caregivers and other community members to provide real-time input into this strategy.
- **CCCE's 2023 Canadian Caregiving Summit**, which united 350 stakeholders in person and 150 online from across caregiving communities, including the care workforce, to work together on solutions for a National Caregiving Strategy.
- **CCCE's previous work**, including the policy whitepaper and national survey listed above, which served as a starting point for the recommendations in this document.
- **Research including a literature review and jurisdictional scan** of best practices from other jurisdictions that can have an impact in Canada.



The need for federal action



Caregiving is everywhere.

One in four Canadians is a caregiver to a family member or a friend, and **50% of Canadians will be caregivers** at some point in their lives.³ Caregivers provide the essential supports that allow healthcare, home and community care and social services to function.

Without caregivers, Canada's health and social systems would collapse.

Canada is facing a caregiving crisis on a massive scale.

The demand for care is growing, with people living longer and with more complex needs, including rising rates of disability and mental health issues. At the same time, there are fewer caregivers available to provide care as caregivers themselves are growing older and families are smaller on average than they used to be. Canada's strained healthcare system and the sustainability of the care economy are at a breaking point.

Caregivers and care providers are not sufficiently supported, and they are struggling.

Without adequate support, caregiving takes a significant toll on caregivers' well-being and financial security.^{4 5} Further, when caregivers suffer, care recipients suffer too. The well-being of caregivers influences the health outcomes of care recipients.

The status quo is unsustainable and needs urgent policy intervention.

Four in five care providers have considered changing careers; half of caregivers reported financial strain; and nearly half reported mental health consequences related to their caregiving responsibilities.⁶

Canada needs a caregiving strategy that will meet our needs today and in the future.

Our aging population is putting unsustainable pressure on all generations to parent, provide care and remain in the workforce. People with disabilities are finally living full lives, often with complex needs that change as they age. Mental illness and addictions have also become a part of too many lives in Canada. This is a systems-level problem that requires a systems-level set of solutions.

The federal government needs to lead.

While some of the most pressing issues caregivers face, like health and social care, are under provincial and territorial jurisdiction, the federal government holds much of the power to solve many of the day-to-day caregiving problems. This includes supporting caregivers directly, stabilizing the finances of care recipients and creating pathways for new care providers to come to Canada.

The future of care that Canada needs and deserves will not be possible without federal leadership.

Of course, there are also key roles for other orders of government, and CCCE is working with caregivers and the people they care for to articulate what those governments can do. That work is ongoing and outside the scope of this strategy document.





Snapshot of caregivers

Data from CCCE's National Caregiving Survey highlighted who caregivers and care providers are and the reality of their experiences.⁷



Profile of caregivers in Canada

1 in 4

- caregivers is racialized
- caregivers speak French at home
- caregivers have a household income <\$40K

1 in 5

- caregivers lives in a rural area
- caregivers is single
- caregivers were born outside of Canada

1 in 10

- caregivers are LGBTQ2S+
- caregivers are 18 to 24 years old

Caregiving is a constant in caregivers' lives **4.6 average years** of caring for main care recipient

5.1 average hours of active care per day

41% of caregivers live with main care recipient

Caregivers are more likely to be women - and most likely middle-aged women - caring for their parents



More than half of caregivers are employed. 1 in 5 are retired.

22% retired

38%

other



My main care recipient is my...

Caregivers have diverse identities and experiences

Sibling caregivers care for a sibling, often with a disability, starting from a young age.

Sibling caregivers are most commonly caring for siblings with disabilities (34%), and 28% of the people they care for are under 18 years old.⁸

Young caregivers are children, youth and young adults who care for someone with a chronic illness, disability, mental illness or health issue related to aging.

Young caregivers are more likely to be caring for a family member who is not a partner, parent, child or sibling compared to other age groups.⁹

Rural caregivers live in smaller communities outside of urban areas.

One in five caregivers in Canada live in a rural area.¹⁰ Caregivers in rural areas are significantly more likely to have not used services like home modifications, healthcare provider assessments or transportation or respite services.¹¹ Indigenous caregivers navigate complex cultural, historical and systemic factors that stem from ongoing impacts of colonization as they provide care

Three in four Indigenous caregivers stressed the importance of caregiving supports that are delivered in a culturally sensitive manner.¹²

Women caregivers make up more than half of caregivers in Canada.

Women with higher caregiving demands are 50% more likely to retire early compared to women without caregiving responsibilities.¹³ Reduced working hours and years in the workforce impact women's retirement income. Women retire with 18% less retirement income than men on average.¹⁴

LGBTQ2S+ caregivers make up 10% of caregivers.

LGBTQ2S+ caregivers are significantly more likely than heterosexual caregivers to be caring for someone with a mental health condition.¹⁵ Double-duty caregivers provide care to a family member or friend and also provide care in the workplace as a care provider.

Double-duty caregivers may face the worst financial impacts. Doubleduty caregivers are significantly more likely to have higher out-of-pocket caregiving expenses compared to other caregivers, with 42% spending \$1,000 or more each month, despite low wages.¹⁶ Racialized caregivers are categorized based on perceived racial characteristics, often leading to their marginalization or unequal treatment, representing a large proportion of all caregivers in Canada.

Racialized caregivers are also significantly more likely to be caring for a family member who is not a partner, parent, child or sibling compared to nonracialized caregivers.¹⁷



National Caregiving Strategy at a glance







PILLAR FIVE

Federal leadership and recognition

Make caregiving a government priority

Legislate Strategy and Advisory Council

Improve caregivers well-being through programs & services

- Fund & develop mental health fund
- Fund respite and home care services

Provide caregivers in work and school with financial security

- Create new Canada Pension Plan provisions to support caregivers
- Make federal component of student loans more flexible

Increase the scale of other financial supports for care recipients

- Implement and amend the Canada Disability Benefit
- Make improvements to the Medical Expense Tax Credit

Protect and encourage migrant care providers

- Enhance protections for migrant care providers
- Improve pathways to permanent residency

Show leadership in healthcare

- Prioritize caregiving in healthcare negotiations
- Direct research bodies to collaborate on caregiving research agenda

Give caregivers the flexibility to stay in the workforce as they provide care

- Become a leading employer by implementing caregiver-friendly workplace policies
- Give federally regulated caregivers paid care days
- Incentivize caregiver-friendly workplace policies

Ensure veteran and military families get the support they deserve

- Interoperability between Canadian Forces Health Services and civilian systems
- Ensure interprovincial mobility of autism services
- Assign a case manager when relocating
- Expand eligibility of Veterans Affairs Canada Caregiver Recognition Benefit to more families

Pillar One

Improve supports, programs and services for caregivers Caregiving can be deeply rewarding and meaningful, but it is also deeply challenging.

Caregiving hurts the physical, mental and financial well-being of millions of Canadians. In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, **one in four caregivers reported fair or poor mental health.** As caregivers provide more care or care for longer periods of time, the likelihood of experiencing poor mental and physical health grows. More than one in four caregivers providing more than six years of care reported poor physical health.¹⁸ **Caregivers are tired (47%), worried or anxious (44%) or overwhelmed (37%) because of their caregiving responsibilities.¹⁹**

Caregiving is costly. Half of caregivers have experienced financial stress in the past year due to caregiving.²⁰ One in five caregivers spends at least \$1,000 per month out-of-pocket on caregiving expenses.²¹

Caregiving is time consuming and can lead to burnout. CCCE's National Caregiving Survey revealed that caregivers spend **an average of 5.2 hours providing care daily. The more time a caregiver spends providing care, the more likely they are to report negative impacts on their well-being.**²²

These pressures transform caregiving from something hard but manageable to something unsustainable and often harmful. **In order to continue providing care, caregivers need better supports from the government**. Where supports do exist, the government should ensure caregivers are aware of and genuinely benefit from them.

How to improve supports and services for caregivers

Provide caregivers with financial supports when and how they need it

- Make the Canada Caregiver Credit refundable
- Introduce caregiver allowance
- Introduce a public care insurance

Improve caregivers' wellbeing through programs & services

- Fund & develop mental health fund
- Fund respite and home care services

Provide caregivers with financial support when and how they need it

Caregiving can be immensely expensive, and this strain undermines caregivers' wellbeing and financial outlook. Many caregivers pay for care expenses out of pocket, and many also take time away from paid work. Low-income caregivers are at the highest risk of falling into poverty because of the out-of-pocket costs and responsibilities associated with caregiving.

The harms of financial strain are long-lasting. Even when care responsibilities end, lost earning years cannot be made up, leaving irreparable harm to caregivers' savings, ability to invest for the future and retirement. Women feel this impact particularly acutely.

There is a clear role for the federal government in protecting caregivers' financial wellbeing and retirement. In 2018, 68% of caregivers said they need financial supports and tax credits. This is a job for the federal government.²³

The financial cost of caregiving also pushes families to make impossible choices about their loved ones. When care recipients need support for activities of daily living (ADLs), families are forced to choose between trying to provide care at home, which can mean someone leaving paid employment, or receiving care at a facility. For many families, these decisions come down to what they can afford rather than what they know is best.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Make the Canada Caregiver Credit refundable
- Introduce a caregiver allowance
- Introduce public care insurance

Make the Canada Caregiver Credit refundable

Convert the Canada Caregiver Credit to a refundable credit by amending the Income Tax Act

• Caregivers, especially low-income caregivers, should receive muchneeded money in their pockets to help offset the cost of caregiving.

The Canada Caregiver Credit (CCC) is a non-refundable tax credit. It is available to people who support a spouse, common-law partner or dependant with a physical or mental impairment.²⁴ **The CCC currently does not do enough to help caregivers who would benefit from it most—in particular low-income caregivers.**

Because the CCC is non-refundable, it can only lower the tax a person pays rather than placing money in the pockets of all caregivers. It does not benefit caregivers with a lower income who do not pay income tax or do not owe tax at the end of the year because there is no tax payment to lower.²⁵

The federal government committed to making the CCC a refundable tax credit

in 2021. In Minister Freeland's 2021 mandate letter she was instructed to "Convert the Canada Caregiver Credit into a refundable tax-free benefit, allowing caregivers to receive up to \$1,250 a year."²⁶ At time of printing, this has not yet happened.

How to do it

The federal government should convert the Canada Caregiver Credit to a refundable credit by amending the Income Tax Act.

With this change, eligible caregivers would receive up to \$1,250 per year through the refundable tax credit. This would help to alleviate some of caregivers' financial stress by providing a little bit of extra help.

This change would help approximately 94,000 Canadians who do not owe on their income taxes and could benefit from the CCC. In 2021, 552,000 Canadians were entitled to receive the CCC.²⁷ Currently that entitlement only benefits people with taxes owing — approximately 17% of Canadians who file.²⁸ The CCC should reach all caregivers.

The government should ensure that all caregivers know about the CCC so that people who do not usually file taxes do not lose out on much-needed support.

Introduce a caregiver allowance

Create a caregiver allowance of \$600 per month for high-intensity caregivers

• The caregivers who provide the most care should receive some compensation for their work and face less financial jeopardy.

While some financial supports exist for caregivers, they do not provide nearly enough support for caregivers with high-intensity caregiving responsibilities — and the low incomes that often come with those responsibilities. For instance, the CCC provides modest support for caregivers to offset some of the costs associated with caregiving. It does not begin to compensate high-intensity caregivers for the hours they contribute providing care nor does it mitigate the risk of poverty faced by low-income caregivers. The reforms listed above would help.

High-intensity caregivers—people who spend over 35 hours a week providing care provide a vital service that would otherwise have to be paid for by the public purse through home care or care in a facility. They deserve compensation that reflects the value of their work, and they should not be driven to poverty because of their care work. This is especially true given that many caregivers providing over 35 hours a week of care are likely doing it at the expense of staying in paid employment with full-time jobs.
Within Canada, Nova Scotia, Prince Edward Island and Newfoundland have implemented a monthly caregiver allowance for caregivers with high responsibilities.^{29 30 31} Caregiver allowance programs targeting low-income caregivers with significant responsibilities are already in place in peer countries, such as the United Kingdom and Australia.³² In the United Kingdom, the Carer's Allowance provides £81.90 per week to caregiver who provide more than 35 hours of care per week and earning less than £151 after tax³³ – soon to be to £181 per week.³⁴

How to do it

A federal caregiver allowance should supplement the CCC with a monthly benefit to caregivers with high care responsibilities. This allowance should be structured similarly to the Guaranteed Income Supplement (GIS) and other programs that are paired with an existing supplement.

The base amount for a caregiver allowance should start at \$600 per month (\$7,200 per year) and be phased out based on a caregivers' income. This amount aligns with jurisdictions like Australia and the United Kingdom, where caregiver allowances amount to approximately \$280 to \$500+ per month (£81.90 a week in the UK and \$153.50 fortnightly in Australia).³⁵ It is significantly less than the alternative option of providing this care through public funding for professional care providers, at home or in a facility. Even if those care providers received unacceptably low compensation—for example, the \$17.30 federal minimum wage, which would be both immoral and impossible given labour market pressures—the cost of paid care work for the same 35 hours a week would total about \$2,600 monthly.

Similar to the Canada Child Benefit, the caregiver allowance should be phased out at a low rate with stepped reductions to ensure the minimum benefit reaches caregivers with an adjusted family net income of \$90,000+.

Introduce public care insurance

Create a public care insurance program to provide Canadians with financial security to meet their care needs

• The choice between care at home or care at a facility should be made freely, not based on what a family can afford.

When Canadians need help with daily living, they face a choice between staying at home or receiving care at a care facility. This choice should be made based on what is best for the care recipient and their family. No one should be in a facility because they cannot afford paid or unpaid care at home or receive care at home because they cannot afford a spot in an appropriate facility. In practice, many families make these decisions based on the cost and what unpaid caregivers can practically handle, rather than what they know is best for them. Canadians need new tools to provide them with autonomy over their future care plans.

Home care and care in public and private facilities are partially covered by government funding, but, in practice, families have to fill the gaps with unpaid caregiving or professional care providers. For example, a person may be eligible for three government-funded hours of Personal Support Worker (PSW) care a day at home, leaving families to cover the remaining 21 hours. Alternatively, a government-funded facility may provide basic support, but not the one-on-one attention a person needs.

The calculus of where a person receives care therefore comes down to questions like whether a family member can leave paid employment to become a full-time caregiver, or whether a family can afford to pay for help above a care facility's basic level of service.

Public care insurance would be a way of paying for some of the cost of receiving care at home or in a facility. It could be used to pay for care services that support people with ADLs and instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs), which may be needed because of a disability, illness, physical impairment, mental impairment, or any needs related to aging. Care services can be provided in different places and ways, including:

- Home- and community-care services from public health authorities/health teams (e.g., care provider hours provided in-home).
- Supportive housing services.
- Public and private long-term homes.
- Retirement homes/communities and seniors' communities (non-medical supports with daily living).
- Private care providers.
- Unpaid family/friend caregivers.

Public care insurance would allow Canadians to make genuine choices about how and where to receive help with ADLs. Public care insurance provides funds to hire the help a person needs. Many of Canada's peers on the world stage have public care insurance plans, including Japan, Germany, South Korea, Taiwan, the Netherlands and Washington state in the U.S. While private care insurance is available in Canada, it is not widely used as it is broadly unaffordable and not many people qualify.

How to do it

The design for a Canadian public care insurance system should learn from best-in-class models in Germany and South Korea. A successful public care insurance plan will follow these principles:

Eligibility: Eligibility for care insurance payments should be based on a person's needs rather than age or reason for needing care. Anyone who needs support ADLs, including people with disabilities and people with issues related to aging, should qualify.

Payment type: Benefits should be delivered as cash payments directly to the recipient, allowing them to purchase the services they need when and where they need them. This option will support a care recipient's autonomy and allow families the flexibility to do what is best for them.

Coverage: With a cash benefit, rather than paying directly for public or private care services, the public care insurance program would not need to determine billing levels for specific services.

Funding: Care insurance should be funded though social contributions. It should be modelled on the care insurance program in Germany, where employers and employees contribute an equal amount each year to a national pool of money similar to other insurance plans, like El and provincial health insurance. There must also be an option for people without an employer (i.e., are self-employed, in gig-work), who are unemployed or cannot work to contribute both amounts (i.e., employee and employer amounts). This ensures all Canadians can access public care insurance—in particular, Canadians with a disability that is incompatible with full-time paid work.

Administration: By structuring the plan around cash benefits, the federal government would be able to administer care insurance directly rather than having it implemented by provinces and territories.



Improve caregivers' well-being through programs and services

Caregiving takes a toll on caregivers' health. Caregivers, especially women, experience impaired physical health, greater acute care use and even increased mortality.³⁶ Caregivers' mental health suffers when they face substantial care responsibilities without adequate support.³⁷ Caregivers experience psychological stress, fatigue, anxiety, depression, isolation and loneliness. Many caregivers are going it alone, without any days off or respite opportunities to take time away from caregiving. This deepens mental health challenges and burnout.

Caregivers need to be doing well to take care of others; good mental health and wellbeing support help to safeguard caregiver well-being, prevent burnout and ensure caregivers can care for their care recipients. Additionally, when caregivers suffer, care recipients' health outcomes follow a similar pattern. An increase in caregiver responsibility and decline in caregiver well-being not only deteriorates caregivers' health, but also leads to worse health outcomes for care recipients.³⁸

Caregivers need easier access to mental health supports that are trauma-informed and attuned to their specific needs. In CCCE's consultations, caregivers told us that they need mental health supports like coaching and counselling.

Mental health programs and services are helpful and necessary, but self-care alone cannot prevent burnout among caregivers. Caregivers also need the other recommendations in this document in order to be well, as well as services provided at the provincial and territorial level, like home care services and respite.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Fund programs specifically designed to support caregivers' mental health and well-being
- Fund respite and home care services for caregivers



Caring as an LGBTQ2S+ caregiver

LGBTQ2S+ caregivers navigating the healthcare system face barriers such as stigma and prejudice, which damage their mental health.³⁹ In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, 40% of LGBTQ2S+ caregivers rated their mental health as fair or poor, significantly higher than other caregivers at 22%. Similarly, compared to their counterparts, LGBTQ2S+ caregivers had significantly higher rates of being overwhelmed (45% vs. 36%), depressed (29% vs. 22%), lonely (22% vs. 15%) and isolated (22% vs. 14%) because of caregiving.

Many caregivers feel disrespected or excluded in care planning, but LGBTQ2S+ caregivers experience this to a higher degree.⁴⁰ LGBTQ2S+ caregivers are more likely to be providing care to a close friend or more distant relative rather than biological family members. Programs and supports need to be designed to recognize this way of forming community and providing care.

Fund programs specifically designed to support caregivers' mental health and well-being

Create a new Caregiver Mental Health Fund for programs and services

Caregivers should have targeted supports to stay mentally well because caregiving can be extremely challenging.

Caregivers' mental health suffers when they have significant care responsibilities without adequate support.⁴¹ Mental health supports are hard to access for everyone, but this is especially true for caregivers who tend to have very little, if any, time to care for themselves, and fewer financial resources than other Canadians. Caregivers' needs are also specific, with unique experiences of stress, guilt, grief and trauma.

Mental health programs for caregivers exist at the provincial or territorial level, where they exist at all; the strength of support available varies across jurisdictions, but it is uniformly inadequate.⁴² For example, in Ontario, the Ontario Caregiver Organization (OCO) offers dedicated supports including a helpline, live chat, online group or individual counselling, peer support, courses and other tools for caregivers.⁴³ Yet other jurisdictions, like Newfoundland and Labrador, the Northwest Territories and Nunavut have no specific programs or services dedicated to supporting caregivers' mental health and well-being.⁴⁴

The federal government does not fund programs and services specifically to support caregiver mental health and well-being, but provides support to other groups of Canadians (e.g., the Youth Mental Health Fund).

How to do it

A Federal Caregiver Mental Health Fund should support caregivers so they can stay mentally well as they provide care. The goal of the Fund should be to create enough mental health services for all caregivers, and the right mix of delivery models to serve them well. This must include options like virtual care, one-on-one counselling, group sessions, peer support networks and coaching.

All services under the Fund should be trauma-informed, high quality and attuned to each caregivers' unique circumstances. The Fund should place mental health in context, coupling mental health services with warm referrals to complementary services in the community.

Fund respite and home care services for caregivers

Caregivers should have access to respite care to be able to have a break from caregiving and prevent burnout

• Home care services must be available and accessible when and where they are needed.

Too many caregivers lack access to reliable and high-quality respite services. This results in caregivers having no days off and no way to tend to their own needs and goals, such as exercise, education, socializing or simply being able to rest.

Home care is meant to provide support when needed. In practice, there is not enough home care to go around: public support is unavailable and private support is prohibitively expensive for many.

While both respite and home care are primarily under provincial jurisdiction, the federal government can and must show leadership in the following concrete ways:

- Working with provinces and territories to fund respite programs that provide temporary relief to caregivers by offering short-term care for care recipients either at home or in the community.
- Ensuring that the full range of respite and home care expenses are taxdeductible and streamlining the process for accessing those tax benefits.
- Ensuring there are enough care providers in the job market to meet current and future demand for home care services.



Caregiving as an Indigenous caregiver

Indigenous caregivers face realities that stem from a legacy of intergenerational trauma and the ongoing impacts of colonization.⁴⁵ They often experience discrimination in the healthcare system, with service providers making assumptions about them based on stigma and biases.⁴⁶ This means Indigenous care recipients and caregivers often lack access to culturally safe healthcare: care that does not profile or discriminate against them and respects their culture and traditional healing practices.

Indigenous caregivers are also more likely to experience poverty than non-Indigenous caregivers.⁴⁷ Where many caregivers experience financial strain, Indigenous caregivers are more likely to fall into poverty because of their caregiving responsibilities. Indigenous caregivers also face strong cultural expectations to provide care to their family and friends, which can impact their well-being.

SPOTLIGHT

Indigenous caregiving and the Indigenous Caregiving Collective

The ideas presented in this document will benefit millions of caregivers across Canada. Many will need specific supports that meet the historic and ongoing challenges they face every day due to colonization, racism and intergenerational trauma. Indigenous, Metis and Inuit caregivers, care providers and recipients of care have unique needs that need to be met by co-designed and culturally responsive policy responses. This Strategy does not fully address those unique needs.

To better support Indigenous caregivers across the country, CCCE is investing in the creation of a national Indigenous Caregiving Collective (ICC), led by Dr. Grant Bruno, a caregiver, registered member of Nipisihkopahk (Samson Cree Nation) and an assistant professor in pediatrics at the University of Alberta. The ICC will support Indigenous caregivers locally and nationally through research, support services and advocacy.

The goals of the three-year initiative include:

- Bringing together the institutional support and research-to-practice learnings of the University of Alberta's Women and Children's Health Research Institute, and the clinical services and community engagement of the Nipisihkopahk Pediatric Clinic and Maskwacîs Parents Place within the four nations of Maskwacîs.
- 2. Building an Indigenous network of researchers and supports for Indigenous caregivers and a pan-Canadian network of Indigenous Elders, organizations, health practitioners and researchers to share knowledge, scale practices, identify research priorities and advocate for better caregiving policy.

The ICC is the first Indigenous-focused caregiving initiative of its kind in Canada. Through the initiative, the collective will identify barriers to culturally appropriate support for care recipients and their caregivers. The ICC will also establish a national advisory circle to guide the work ahead.

The research, policy and advocacy work the ICC will undertake will guide CCCE's next efforts on supporting Indigenous, Metis and Inuit caregivers and care providers.



Pillar Two

Support caregivers in work and education

Balancing work and school commitments with caregiving responsibilities is

difficult. Stigma, lack of employer flexibility and ineffective leave options make it difficult and often impossible for caregivers to stay in paid work while caregiving. Likewise, care responsibilities can crowd out education, pushing caregivers out of education temporarily or permanently.

Many caregivers are trying to balance paid work with caregiving. People who have the heaviest caregiving duties often balance them against paid work. In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, 62% of caregivers reported working in some capacity, and **the more time a person spent providing care, the more likely they were to work longer hours.**⁴⁸

When barriers like employer policies or inadequate leaves make caregiving incompatible with paid work, caregivers are pushed to exit the labour force either for a short period or permanently. **Sometimes this is a genuine and personal choice. Often, however, it is a forced choice because it becomes unsustainable to hold paid employment while providing care. This choice can seriously damage caregivers' long-term financial well-being, as well as their career progression and retirement savings.**

Caregivers have significant value to add to the economy, and their forced exit from the labour force undercuts Canadian productivity. Canada is facing a dangerous productivity slowdown—in absolute terms and relative to our peer economies.⁴⁹ Skills shortages are a substantial driver hampering Canada's productivity growth.⁵⁰ Caregivers are talented, dedicated workers: 84% of adult caregivers who contributed to CCCE's National Caregiving Survey are working age, each one having built years of human capital and skills. Canada cannot afford to lose caregivers from the workforce. By removing barriers to their participation in paid employment, the federal government can equip caregivers to stay in the labour market, stabilize their financial future and help keep the Canadian economy productive.

How to support caregivers in work and education



Make leaves and benefits work for working caregivers

 Make changes to El caregiving benefits to make them easier to access, longer in duration, and based on changes in caregiving need

Provide caregivers in work and school with greater financial security

- Introduce CPP provisions for caregivers with years of low to zero earnings as a result of caregiving responsibilities
- Make the federal component of student loans more flexible to meet the needs of caregivers

Give caregivers the flexibility to stay in the workforce as they provide care

- Become a leading employer by implementing caregiver- friendly workplace policies
- Give federally regulated employees
 paid care days
- Introduce incentives for caregiverfriendly workplace policies

Caregiving as a young caregiver

Young caregivers are people who take on caregiving responsibilities at a young age, often for a sibling, parent, or grandparent. This includes typical caregiving tasks, as well as some special duties — for instance, serving as a point of contact with healthcare providers when the care recipient does not speak English or French.

Being a young caregiver can mean taking time away from a job or extracurriculars, impeding their personal growth. Young caregivers in school often have to take time away from their studies to provide care. This creates setbacks for young caregivers and influences their future, especially if they are never able to go back and complete their schooling.

In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, young caregivers, who may have less financial stability and face more difficulty with the rising cost of living, experience serious financial strain. About one in four young caregivers (aged 18 to 24) had to work more hours due to the costs of caregiving, while 14% had to use personal short-term savings and 13% had to stop saving altogether.⁵¹

In the Survey, CCCE also learned that young caregivers spend, on average, 14 to 27 hours of their week providing care—equivalent to a part-time job.⁵²

SPOTLIGHT

Young Caregiver Assessments

In the United Kingdom, young carers have an enshrined right to a needs assessment within the healthcare system. This means that the National Health Service and adult and children's social care are obligated to determine the amount, nature and type of care that a child is providing, whether that care is effective for the person being cared for, whether it's sustainable and safe for the child and note actions for follow-up. Similar assessments within provincial and territorial health systems would help address many of the unique and significant challenges young caregivers face.

Make leaves and benefits work for caregivers

Working caregivers need to be able to take time away from paid employment in order to provide care without damaging their financial futures or career trajectories. **The current system for funding time away from work—El benefits—is disconnected from the realities of caregiving and not fit for purpose.**

Leaves and benefits for caregivers are difficult to qualify for and hard to access. They require caregivers to take on a significant administrative burden and are not designed for the often sudden and episodic nature of caregiving. Caregiving can happen in both short bursts and longer periods, and both these scenarios merit support. El benefits should be available based on whether caregiving becomes incompatible with work. Instead, they are currently only available where there is a risk the person receiving care will soon die.

Existing benefits for caregivers are rarely used—not because they are not needed, but because of how they are designed. In the month of February 2024, a mere 1,470 caregivers in all of Canada received Compassionate Care Benefits, and only 90 received Family Caregiver Benefits for adults.⁵³ Few caregivers seem to know about these benefits and they are cumbersome to access, imposing an administrative burden exactly when caregivers are least able to handle government forms and medical assessments.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Make changes to El caregiving benefits to make them easier to access, longer in duration and based on changes in caregiving need
- Improve caregiving benefits for caregivers who are selfemployed, casual or part-time employees

Make changes to El caregiving benefits to make them easier to access, longer in duration and based on changes in caregiving needs

Change EI caregiving benefit eligibility criteria, duration and application process

• Caregivers should be able to get EI benefits—benefits they pay for with each paycheque—when they truly need them.

Canada's El system is meant to provide El benefits to support caregivers in taking a step away from paid employment when a care recipient needs them most. Unfortunately, caregivers can only receive El benefits and associated job-protected leaves under limited circumstances, such as at the end of life or when a care recipient is at risk of death.

Instead, El caregiver benefits should be available for the many circumstances where the care a person needs to provide is incompatible with working in their paid job. This should include times when:

- The existing caregiving situation changes (i.e., home-support worker quits).
- A care recipient's situation changes (i.e., a person needing to take time off work to transition a sibling with a disability to residential care upon the death of a parent).
- A new, acute caregiving need emerges (i.e., immediate caregiving needs after hospitalization, or a child with a disability needs surgery).

None of these circumstances are captured by the existing El caregiver benefits.

One benefit—the **Compassionate Caregiver Benefit**—is available when the person receiving care is at significant risk of death within 26 weeks, as established by a medical certificate. That benefit runs for 26 weeks. The other, the **Family Caregiver Benefit,** is only available with a medical certificate saying the care recipient's life is at risk. It can run for 35 weeks if the person with the critical illness is a child, or 15 weeks for an adult. Both benefits can provide people with 55% income replacement, up to a maximum of about \$690 a week.

Tying El caregiving benefits to risk of death simply does not reflect when and why caregivers need to take paid time off work. One problem is that doctors, caregivers and care recipients find it difficult to say when there is a significant risk of death. It is not reasonable to expect people in the middle of a caregiving crisis to fill out paperwork spelling out exactly how likely it is that their loved one will die. As a result, few people claim these benefits — benefits that they pay for with every El payroll deduction.

The way these benefits are set up makes them unhelpful and inaccessible. Even though estimates show that 8 million Canadians provide unpaid care to a family or friend, there were only 25,746 new claims for all caregiver benefits in 2022-2023.^{54 55}

How to do it

Benefits should be available based on changes in caregiving need rather than risk of death.

All caregiver El benefits must be expanded to run up to 50 weeks. The federal government needs to value and support caregivers who take time away from paid work to care for loved ones. In fact, the federal government already uses El to do just that, supporting people caring for new babies with "standard option" El benefits for up to 50 weeks in the form of parental and maternity leave. Caring for a person with a disability, health issue or issues related to aging is no less important, meaningful or incompatible with paid employment than caring for an infant.

The government should also create an **additional six weeks of benefits for caregivers providing end of life care after the care recipient dies.** This would allow caregivers to take time away from work to grieve and address the substantial administrative burdens associated with the death of a care recipient (e.g., legal duties, funeral arrangements, family and service provider coordination). These improvements to El caregiving benefits should come with **changes to the Employment Insurance Act and the Canada Labour Code to make the same changes to job-protected leaves for caregivers.** The federal government should work with provinces and territories to ensure that leaves for workers across Canada match the improved El benefits.

The federal government should **increase awareness of caregiver benefits.** This means making information about the benefits easier to use and understand, and undertaking outreach to find caregivers. This should include sharing educational materials with hospitals, doctors' offices, social workers and with employers, including HR professionals, Employee Assistance Plan providers and financial advisors. This work needs to include ensuring caregivers understand that El caregiving benefits can be broken up and started and stopped over a period of time.⁵⁶

The application process for caregiving benefits should be made simpler and more

accessible. There are some key steps the government can take to do this:

- Eliminating the one-week waiting period between the start of a caregiver leave and the receipt of the associated benefit.
- Allowing benefits to start before medical certificates have been filed, a step some governments, like Ontario, have already taken in respect of caregiving leaves.
- Allowing a wider range of healthcare professionals to certify that a caregiver meets the requirements of the caregiving benefits.
- Providing resources and working with professional associations and schools to ensure that medical practitioners understand these El benefits and their roles in helping caregivers receive them.

Improve caregiving benefits for caregivers who are selfemployed, casual or part-time employees

Explore options to make caregiving benefits available and more beneficial for all working caregivers

• Working caregivers in part-time, contract, gig-work and selfemployment should be able to have paid time off work for caregiving. El caregiver benefits are only available to full-time employees who contribute to El. Unfortunately, a growing number of Canadians do not qualify for El benefits because they engage in gig work, contract work, part-time work or are self-employed. In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, 16% of respondents work part-time, do freelance work or are self-employed.⁵⁷ Caregivers may be more likely to be in these forms of employment specifically because they offer the flexibility needed to balance work with care. Even these caregivers, however, sometimes need to move past flexibility and take a paid leave.

The federal government needs to choose options to improve caregiving benefits for all working caregivers. These options include:

- Making changes to the EI benefit program for self-employed people by reducing the requirement for people to contribute for 12 months prior to receiving premiums.
- Introducing a higher replacement rate or higher maximum insurable earnings for caregiving benefits and parental benefits.
- Pulling special benefits, including caregiving benefits, out of El altogether, and introducing a new federal insurance plan instead.



Provide caregivers in work and school with financial security

The demands of caregiving can require caregivers to take long periods of time away from work. Over the long-term, these years with low to no earnings can hurt a caregiver's CPP retirement benefits. Fewer and lower-paid years paying into CPP means lower pension payments upon retirement and a de facto punishment for giving care that lasts well into retirement years.⁵⁸

Caregiving responsibilities also pull students away from their studies. Caregivers in education have to take time off of school to care for family and friends. Time off impacts caregivers' growth and future earnings, and it also negatively impacts students financially.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Make changes to the CPP to account for years spent caregiving
- Make the federal component of student loans more flexible to meet the needs of caregivers



Caregiving as a woman

Over half of women in Canada are caregivers. Among all unpaid caregivers, women provide more hours of care than men.⁵⁹ This makes women more likely to experience the harms associated with caregiving, like stress, poor mental health and well-being, financial strain and pressure to leave the workforce. Women's caregiving duties are not highly valued due to gendered expectations that women should just "naturally" be caregivers. Stigma and stereotypes around caregiving and gender are wide reaching, impacting women's career progression, social status and wage equity.

In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, 28% of women caregivers reported fair or poor mental health, vs. 20% of men who reported the same. Compared to men, women were significantly more likely to report feeling tired (51% vs. 41%), worried (50% vs. 34%) or overwhelmed (42% vs. 29%). Women were more likely than men to say they would benefit from income tax credits, monthly allowances and a program to pay caregivers.⁶⁰

Introduce CPP provisions to account for years spent caregiving

Introduce drop-out and drop-in provisions for base and enhanced CPP amounts, respectively, when calculating the amount of CPP retirement benefits a person will receive

• Caregiving should not mean sacrificing future CPP payments and a dignified retirement.

Like most Canadians, caregivers generally rely on CPP payments as a key part of their plan for retirement. However, many are uniquely disadvantaged by virtue of taking longer periods of time away from paid employment. The very caregivers whose labour and dedication our health and social service systems depend on are left in poverty and struggling in their old age.

The current CPP system fails to make provisions for caregiving years. The amount of money a person receives through CPP retirement benefits depends on their CPP contributions over their lifetime and when they start taking their pension. The CPP system accounts for years when people make low to no contributions because they had low to no earning years.⁶¹ The aim is to ignore anomalously low-income years when calculating earnings so that people can receive higher pension payments.

This is achieved through "dropping" some years from the calculations and "dropping in" credits for CPP enhancement calculations. For example, general drop-out provisions "drop" up to eight years of a person's lowest earnings between ages 18 to 65 from their CPP calculation. Child-rearing provisions "drop" years people spend with low to no earnings due to caring for a child seven years or younger and "drop in" credits for the CPP enhancement during those years.

There are currently no special drop-out and drop-in provisions to protect caregivers from lower pensions payments on retirement, but this must change.

How to do it

The government should model changes to the CPP on existing child-rearing provisions. Years of low to no earnings should be "dropped" from a caregiver's CPP calculation and "credits" should be "dropped in" to the enhanced portion of a caregivers' CPP component.⁶² This would be like raising a person's yearly earnings and total CPP contributions, leading to a higher CPP benefit upon retirement.

These new caregiving provisions should apply for up to five years of time spent away from work due to care responsibilities, meaning caregivers should be granted five years that cannot count against them in calculating their CPP benefit levels. On average, according to CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, Canadians spend 4.6 years providing care to someone who needs it.⁶³ These years often mean reduced income because of reduced working hours, adjusted work schedules or even leaving the workforce to retire early. All of these are special risks for "sandwich" caregivers caregivers providing care to an adult and a child at the same time.⁶⁴

These CPP provisions should be designed to be as inclusive, accessible and as favourable as possible to caregivers. In particular, they should be triggered by information already on file with the CRA. For example, caregivers should be presumed to qualify for the CPP caregiving provisions for years where CRA records show they received the Canada Caregiver Credit and had lower than normal income.

Make the federal component of student loans more flexible to meet the needs of caregivers

Allow caregivers in post-secondary education to delay repayment of the federal component of their student loan if they shift to parttime studies or take time off school to provide care

• The government should not financially punish student caregivers for taking time away from school to provide care.

Caregivers in post-secondary education are often forced to reduce their courseload to part-time or pause their studies altogether due to caregiving duties. When this happens, these students are required to begin repaying the federal component of their student loans within six months. This federal policy treats the circumstances of caregiving students as though they have stepped away from school out of choice or to take on paid employment, and that they can therefore be expected to raise the money to repay loans. In reality, caregivers pause their education to provide care. They use the extra time for caregiving responsibilities, not paid work.

Student caregivers should receive the same flexibility in loan repayment offered to students taking a leave for medical or parental reasons.⁶⁵ The federal government should encourage its provincial counterparts to take the same approach with their share of student loans.

Caring for siblings with disabilities

Siblings of people with a disability often take on caregiving duties at a young age. When young sibling caregivers take on adult caregiving duties, it can impact their growth, education and independence. Caring for siblings with disabilities can mean taking time away from school, work and extracurricular activities—with long-term implications for a caregiver's growth and development, and their own well-being.

As their parents grow older and as people with disabilities live longer, siblings are more likely to become primary caregivers at some point in their lives. Transitioning to take on care responsibilities for a sibling as an adult is a source of anxiety for many siblings of people with disabilities.⁶⁶

Give caregivers the flexibility to stay in the workforce as they provide care

Many caregivers want to stay in paid employment while providing care. Too often, employers' policies get in the way.

Caregiver-friendly workplace policies (CFWPs) are steps that employers take to support employees who are also caregivers: "intentional organizational changes, whether in practices, policies or the workplace culture, which relieve workfamily conflict."⁶⁷ In general, this means being flexible, where possible, on choices like remote work and time-shifted hours.



Caregiver-friendly workplace policies are key to keeping caregivers in the

workplace. With policies like flexible hours, time shifting, dedicated days off and the option to work from home, many caregivers can work their full slate of hours while also providing care. Without these policies, caregivers are forced to use sick days, vacation days and unpaid time off to accommodate their caregiving responsibilities.⁶⁸ They often face dismissal or feel they must quit when care duties run up against inflexible employers.

Absent flexibility, caregiving reduces work productivity by an estimated \$5,600 per employee, or about one-third on average.⁶⁹ Employers failing to support employees who provide care results in higher rates of absenteeism, decreased employee retention and a less productive workforce.⁷⁰ In a 2023 study, 23.3% of caregivers reported absenteeism or presenteeism over a one-month period due to caregiving responsibilities.⁷¹ It does not have to be this way. Inflexible, all-or-nothing approaches to workplace policies leave potential productivity from these caregivers on the table.

Supporting caregivers' ability to work is particularly important now, as Canadian productivity has been stagnant since the COVID-19 pandemic.⁷² There is a growing consensus that solving the productivity crisis will require supporting workers to do their jobs more efficiently.⁷³ Further, as Canada faces a skills gap, the economy needs to retain workers with experience and years of accumulated human capital—workers like the 62% of caregivers who are working age. Canada cannot afford to push caregivers out of the workforce because of an attachment to mid-century norms around working hours and the stigma around caregiving.⁷⁴

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Become a leading employer by implementing caregiver-friendly workplace policies
- Give federally regulated employees paid care days
- Introduce incentives for caregiver-friendly workplace policies

Become a leading employer by implementing caregiverfriendly workplace policies for federal government employees

Act as a leading employer and grant federal government employees flexible work arrangements to accommodate caregiving responsibilities

• If the federal government takes caregivers seriously, it should support the 92,000 caregivers it employs to bring their best to care and work.

Caregiving can make it difficult to work standard hours. Sometimes this is simply a question of taking a few minutes out of a workday to administer medicine or prepare a meal. Other times, it means shifting working hours to trade off with paid care providers or taking full or half days off to accompany care recipients to medical appointments.

There are 367,000 federal government employees.⁷⁵ Given that about 1 in 4 Canadians are caregivers, the federal government has an opportunity to **improve the lives of about 92,000 caregiving Canadians, and the tens of thousands of people they care for,** by becoming a leading employer.⁷⁶

The federal government has the power to raise the bar for valuing caregivers by giving them the tools to be both caregivers and effective workers, and this can push other employers to follow suit.

How to do it

The federal government should give **caregiver-tailored support through Employee Assistance Programs** including advice or information on navigating caregiving benefits, financial planning for caregiving, counselling and caregiving skills.

Leadership in this space also means **improving existing leave and benefits options for caregivers in the federal workplace.** This includes **expanding El top-ups to caregiving benefits to match what is available for parental leave.** Employees on family caregiver or compassionate care leaves should receive up to 93% of their earnings, equivalent to the top-up for parental leave. This level of top-up will not only leave caregivers in a better financial position, but it will also combat the gendered dynamics and stigma associated with taking time off work for caregiving. In general, women are more likely to take leaves for family illness, but men become increasingly likely to take leaves when wage replacements reach about 80%.⁷⁷

Give federally regulated employees paid care days

Make amendments to the Canada Labour Code to include five days of paid leave for all federally regulated employees

• Caregiving is not a vacation: caregivers should be able to take days away from work to provide care without being penalized.

Under the Canada Labour Code, federally regulated employees are entitled to five personal leave days—three paid and two unpaid.

This is far from enough time for most caregivers to meet their caregiving duties. In practice, caregivers use vacation days and sick days to piece together paid time off to balance work and care. This leaves caregivers with much less time off work for their own needs than other workers, contributing to caregiver burnout and causing many to leave the workforce.⁷⁸

How to do it

The federal government should establish five paid days off for caregiving for all federally regulated workers, including federal employees, by amending the **Canada Labour Code.** This amounts to one week's work of time off for caregiving every year, and should be available as full days or half days.⁷⁹

There are approximately 910,000 federally regulated private-sector employees. Given that about 1 in 4 Canadians is a caregiver, **this change would provide direct support to about 227,500 Canadians and will also benefit hundreds of thousands of care recipients.** Leadership matters: setting this standard would set the stage for provinces and territories making similar changes to let caregivers thrive in the workplace.

Introduce incentives for caregiver-friendly workplace policies

Caregivers should not be responsible for demonstrating their value to the workforce

The federal government should set a bar for what caregiver-friendly workplaces look like and encourage federally regulated employers on the path to get there. This means offering rebates, tax incentives and awards and recognition for employers that implement caregiver-friendly workplace policies. The federal government regularly uses these kinds of tools to influence business activities when something important is on the line—for instance, creating incentives for scientific research and development, clean energy investments and incentives for expanding business internationally. Caregiving belongs in the group of issues that need to matter to businesses.

Pillar Three

Improve financial support for care recipients

The financial outlooks of care recipients and caregivers are intertwined. When a care recipient experiences financial hardship or poverty, their caregivers generally try to fill the gap and become financially unstable as well.

This means that poverty for care recipients often means poverty for caregivers.

It is well-established that the expenses associated with having a disability in particular push people into poverty. Almost one million people in Canada with a disability live below the poverty line, and people with disabilities represent over 40% of all people living in poverty in the country.⁸⁰ Over 73% of people with an intellectual disability who live alone live in poverty.⁸¹

The federal system of financial supports for people with disabilities is inadequate, inaccessible and pushes people into poverty. This harms people with disabilities and harms the caregivers in their lives.

How to financially support care recipients

Reduce administrative barriers and expand eligibility for two key supports

- Expand Disability Tax Credit
 eligibility and make it more
 accessible
- Make improvements to the
 Registered Disability Savings Plan

Increase the scale of other financial supports for care recipients

- Implement and amend the Canada Disability Benefit
- Make improvements to the Medical
 Expense Tax Credit

Reduce administrative barriers and expand eligibility for two key supports

The Disability Tax Credit (DTC) is both a vital financial support and the gateway to many other forms of support and services. Yet fewer than 40% of qualifying people claim the DTC.⁸² This mismatch of policy intention and policy outcome is a tremendous failure in government service delivery.

Unnecessary administrative barriers and red tape make it difficult for many people to claim the DTC. Qualifying for the DTC requires tax forms, certificates, receipts, doctors' approvals and regular requalifications. The process is opaque and demoralizing. **This administrative red tape has a real-life impact on people who cannot cut through to access supports.** This problem is not exclusive to the DTC, but spreads across financial programs for people with disabilities. Almost half of the people eligible for the Registered Disability Savings Program (RDSP) are not aware of it, and fewer than one-third of eligible people actually have an RDSP account.⁸³

Beyond the application process, the rules undergirding both the DTC and the RDSP exclude people who should be supported. For example, to qualify for the DTC, a person's disability needs to be present 90% of the time, but disability can actually be episodic. There are strict rules around how limiting a person's cognitive disability should be for them to receive support. Eligibility should map onto actual experiences of disability rather than the difficult status quo.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Expand Disability Tax Credit eligibility and make it more accessible
- Introduce a caregiver allowance
- Make improvements to the RDSP

Expand Disability Tax Credit eligibility and make it more accessible

Improve access to the DTC by expanding eligibility criteria to include more people, making it easier to apply and keep certification and increasing awareness of the DTC

The main gateway to disability supports in Canada should be redesigned to actually reflect how disability works, and to reach more people.

The DTC is both an important tax credit for people with disabilities and a gateway to a range of other government supports and services. As a stand-alone benefit and as a gateway to other supports, **the DTC is a "make-or-break" feature of the federal government's ability to support caregivers in Canada.**

The Disability Tax Credit Certificate is a gateway to access other supports

A DTC Certificate is required to access:

- Registered Disability Savings
 Plan
- Certain Medical Expense Tax
 Credit expenses
- Child Disability Benefit
- Disability supplement for the Canada Workers Benefit
- Home accessibility expenses
- Canadian Dental Care Plan
- Canada Disability Benefit

A DTC certificate simplifies access to:

- Provincial/territorial income assistance and tax credits
- Canada Caregiver Credit

Despite its importance, it is hard to access and qualify for the DTC. Applying for the DTC is complicated. Applicants must have forms signed by a medical professional, who will often charge a fee.⁸⁴ Fewer than 40% of people who qualify for the DTC claim it because many are not aware that it exists and the application process is unduly complex.⁸⁵

The restrictive **eligibility criteria** for the DTC also exclude too many Canadians with disabilities. Eligibility is based on being "markedly restricted" in carrying out the "basic activity of daily living," but this does not reflect many of the most severe forms of disability.⁸⁶ For example, a person with fibromyalgia may experience deep chronic pain and unbeatable fatigue daily, but would be excluded from claiming the DTC based on the strict eligibility criteria. It is especially difficult to establish marked restriction in basic ADLs for many cognitive disabilities.^{87 88} **People who are eligible for the DTC to Parent fewer than 40% of people in Canada with severe disabilities.⁸⁹**

Worse, the DTC eligibility criteria are applied inconsistently and unfairly. **The CRA's decision-making process for DTC eligibility lacks transparency.**⁹⁰ The CRA does not provide guidelines on how determinations are made, and does not provide consistent feedback on applications.⁹¹ In Budget 2024, **the federal government committed to "find ways to increase take-up and lower the administrative burden of obtaining" the DTC.**⁹² The CRA has taken some modest steps in the right direction, such as no longer requiring printed forms and enabling people to track the status of their applications. This is a step in the right direction, but the federal government needs to go further and move faster to overtake this problem.

How to do it

The federal government must expand and change eligibility criteria for the DTC,

and do so in partnership with people with disabilities, disability policy experts and advocates and the CRA's Disability Advisory Committee. The definition of disability needs to move from the medical model to the biopsychosocial model, meaning it should focus on abilities and not body function, and that it should account for the role that psychological, social and environmental factors play in disability. This is eminently possible. The World Health Organization's WHODAS 2.0 assessment provides an example of how to operationalize the biopsychosocial model.⁹³

The government must simplify the application process for the DTC and benefits

that flow from it. Re-application creates unnecessary red tape for people with disabilities and caregivers, and the government must waive the requirement to re-apply for the DTC in all but most necessary cases. For example, when a person has a lifelong disability that will not change, they should not have to re-apply. Likewise, when a person was receiving the Child Disability Benefit, they should not have to make a new application for the DTC simply because they "age out" of that program.

The government should also cut other administrative red tape in the application process by:

- Allowing applicants to re-use existing applications, as long as they are newly reviewed by medical professionals.
- Creating dedicated virtual supports, call lines and accessible online formats (e.g., DAISY, e- text, MP3) to assist with applications.
- Developing new and better resources to help medical professionals understand DTC applications and how they are assessed, including working with professional schools and associations.

Receiving the DTC should automatically result in enrollment in the benefits that flow from the DTC. The DTC alone or combined with information that is already in government hands should be the only preconditions to receiving a host of other benefits. Right now, however, people with disabilities or their caregivers need to seek those out one by one and apply for them — if they know about them at all. It is unacceptable for people to lose out on important programs simply because they do not know about them. Changing this should be a top priority for the government.

For example, when someone is approved to receive the DTC, the government should automatically open a government-held Registered Disability Savings Plan (RDSP) account on their behalf and provide them with the Canada Disability Benefit, subject to their income (see also pages 47-50). It is important to **raise awareness of the DTC and its connection to other benefits**, **including the forthcoming Canada Disability Benefit.** It is unfair for people to be deprived of vital supports because they are unfamiliar with tax policy. The government should raise awareness of the DTC and all the supports it can unlock by partnering with caregiver and disability support and service organizations, providing them with educational resources about the DTC. The government should also hold itself accountable by publishing annual data on numbers of DTC applications, approvals and reasons for rejections to have a more transparent system.

Make improvements to the Registered Disability Savings Plan

Improve awareness of the RDSP, make it easier to access and make it more flexible with higher contribution limits

• The main policy lever to help people with disabilities save for the long-term should work better for people with disabilities.

The RDSP is a type of registered savings account meant to encourage savings by and for people with disabilities. It is available to people with a DTC certificate and **comes with matching grants** of \$3,500 annually (up to a \$70,000 lifetime maximum). **Low-income families can also receive bonds** of up to \$1,000 annually, and these do not require a matching contribution. (Up to a \$20,000 lifetime maximum.)⁹⁴

The lifetime maximum a person or their loved ones can put into an RDSP is currently \$200,000. Contributions can only be made until the person with a disability reaches age 59, and grants and bonds cannot be withdrawn without penalty for 10 years.

Established in 2008, the RDSP has not been successful: **the uptake of the RDSPs, matching grants and bonds is extremely low.** Fewer than one-third of eligible people have an RDSP, in part because it is difficult to enrol.⁹⁵ Nearly half of people eligible for the RDSP do not know it exists.⁹⁶

The RDSP should be re-designed to provide more benefit to more people.
How to do it

The government must make enrollment in the RDSP easier and, eventually automatic. The government must also redesign the RDSP to make it more useful to people with disabilities.

In the longer term, **the government should automatically open an RDSP for people who qualify,** if they have not done so within four years of qualifying (e.g., gaining a DTC certificate). The government has already committed to this kind of approach by announcing plans to open Registered Education Savings Plans, with associated grants, for people who do not have them by age four.⁹⁷ It is vital to make this change to shift the administrative burden away from individuals and their caregivers and back to the government. The government, staffed by service professionals, already holds all the relevant data about eligibility for RDSPs. It is time to move past a model that asks overburdened Canadians with disabilities and their caregivers to tell the government what it already knows.

In the short term, when a person is approved for the DTC, they should automatically receive information about RDSPs, emphasizing that there are free, governmentmatching funds available in the form of grants and bonds. All information about the RDSP should be made available in accessible formats.



Beyond the application process, the design of the RDSP itself should be improved. Contributing to RDSPs and withdrawing money should be **easier and more**

flexible to better meet the needs and realities of people with disabilities.

This means:

- Increasing the age range in which people can contribute to RDSPs from 59 to 71—the same cut off as RRSPs.
- Reducing the waiting period for making withdrawals without paying back grants and bonds from 10 years to five years.
- Increasing the lifetime contribution limit from \$200,000 to \$400,000 and indexing it annually to inflation going forward to make it easier for people to save more.
- Working with financial institutions to ensure that it is straightforward for friends and family to put inheritances and gifts directly into an RDSP.⁹⁸
- Allowing siblings and other support people—not just parents or partners—to act as the RDSP holder for a loved one who cannot make decisions about their property.⁹⁹
- Ensuring that RDSP grants, bonds and interest are non-taxable, like original contributions.
- Partnering with caregiver support organizations, disability advocates, healthcare providers, tax clinics and other community organizations to raise awareness of RDSPs and how they work; for example, by providing them with targeted, accessible materials that explain RDSPs.
- Using behavioural insights, design information campaigns telling taxpayers that they are eligible for the RDSP in a way that maximizes uptake.



Increase the scale of other financial supports for care recipients

Living with disabilities should not condemn people to poverty. Yet almost onethird of working-age adults with severe disabilities lives in poverty.¹⁰⁰ This number rises to 73% for people with an intellectual disability who live alone.¹⁰¹ People living with a disability represent 41% of all people living in poverty.¹⁰² By contrast, only about 7% of people without disabilities in Canada live in poverty.¹⁰³

Living with a disability is expensive, with costs related to medical expenses, assistive devices and reduced earning potential. It is costly to be forced to adapt to an environment and a society not built to be accessible to all people. The federal government has a role and responsibility to safeguard the financial health and quality of life of people with disabilities.

Announced in the federal Budget 2024, the CDB is an opportunity to help lift people with disabilities out of poverty. The proposed design for the CDB, however, is completely insufficient and will not meet the mark. People with disabilities and caregivers desperately need and deserve better.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Implement and amend the Canada Disability Benefit
- Make improvements to the Medical Expense Tax Credit

Implement and amend the Canada Disability Benefit

Raise the annual amount payable under the CDB to at least \$12,000

• The CDB should be fit for its purpose: safeguarding people with disabilities from poverty.

The federal government passed the Canada Disability Benefit Act in June 2023 in order to create a benefit for low-income people with disabilities aged 18 to 64.¹⁰⁴ To qualify for the CDB a person must have a valid DTC certificate and have a maximum annual income of \$23,000 for an individual or \$32,500 for a couple.¹⁰⁵ The maximum amount a person can receive from the proposed benefit is \$2,400 a year, paid monthly. The federal government has plans to finalize CDB's design and launch it in 2025.

The proposed \$2,400 per year falls far short of keeping people with disabilities out of poverty. People with severe disabilities have median incomes 44% lower than people without disabilities and experience much greater costs than others in Canada.¹⁰⁶ The proposed CDB is inadequate to deal with these realities. It is a policy doomed to fail before it begins. It can, however, be remade into a transformative support for people with disabilities.

How to do it

The maximum amount payable under the CDB should be **raised to at least \$12,000**, **indexed to inflation.** It must be non-taxable, and the federal government must ensure that it is **not clawed-back against provincial benefits.** This means that people should receive the full CDB and the provincial benefits for which they currently qualify instead of having their provincial amount reduced because they get new 'income' from the CDB.

The goal of the CDB should be to ensure that **no one with a disability in Canada lives below the poverty line.** When combined with the least generous provincial disability benefits, a \$12,000 federal CDB will bring most people to or above the poverty line, measured by the Market Basket Measure or the Statistics Canada Low Income Cutoff in urban areas. Application for the CDB should be **automatic when a person receives a DTC certificate,** provided the CRA has the necessary information about their income.

Make improvements to the Medical Expense Tax Credit

Address insufficient coverage and reduce administrative burden of the Medical Expense Tax Credit and Refundable Medical Expense Supplement

• People with disabilities should be able to claim their medical expenses on their taxes through a straightforward, simple process that saves them money.

The Medical Expense Tax Credit (METC) is a non-refundable tax credit for eligible medical expenses that are not covered by public or private health insurance. The METC only benefits taxpayers with high out-of-pocket expenses. In 2023, people could only benefit from the METC once they had spent the lesser of \$2,635, or 3%, of the claimant's or their dependent's income.¹⁰⁷

The METC has two major shortcomings. First, it **does not provide meaningful tax relief** to reduce the impact of exceptional expenses. For example, a Canadian who earns \$60,000 annually and spends \$6,000 on medical expenses will only receive a tax credit of \$630. The tax credit only reduces the burden of out-of-pocket expenses from 10% to 9% of their pre-tax income.

Second, the METC carries a **high administrative burden**, lowering take-up and imposing unnecessary costs on Canadians.

The METC is paired with a supplement for Canadians with lower incomes—the **Refundable Medical Expense Supplement (RMES).** The RMES provides additional financial support for medical expenses, effectively reimbursing 25% of medical expenses up to a maximum of \$1,399.¹⁰⁸ Eligibility for the RMES is limited to working Canadians who earn at least \$4,083, but whose adjusted family net income is less than \$58,944.

How to do it

The federal government should support caregivers by improving the METC and RMES through the following changes:

- Double the credit rate for the Medical Expense Tax Credit, bringing it from 15% to 30%. For example, the same Canadian earning \$60,000 with \$6,000 of medical expenses would receive a tax credit of \$1,260 using the 30% credit rate, compared to only \$630 using the 15% credit rate.
- Decrease the minimum threshold, meaning people can claim the METC when they have paid the lesser of \$2,635 or 1.5%, of their income on medical expenses, rather than 3%. This will expand the reach of the tax credit and make it more impactful and helpful for those who qualify, better achieving the policy goal of off-setting exceptional medical expenses.
- Simplify the application process for the METC and RMES by developing a more user-friendly database so Canadians can understand what qualifies as eligible medical expenses and who is eligible. For example, there should be clearer pathways to claiming respite and home care expenses under the METC.
- Increase the maximum benefit within the RMES from \$1,399 to \$5,000. This would benefit low-income Canadians as they would be more likely to receive the full amount of their medical expenses (i.e., Canadians with medical costs at or below \$20,000 would receive the full 25% credit).





Pillar Four

Build a sustainable care provider workforce

Care providers — paid professionals that support care recipients — are essential members of Canada's health and social services workforce.

However, care providers are underpaid, undervalued and poorly treated. For example, the majority of PSWs in the Greater Toronto Area are considered low income (55%) and precariously employed (86%), and lack paid sick days (89%) and extended health benefits (74%).¹⁰⁹

Care providers are burnt out and leaving the profession. Eighty per cent of care providers in CCCE's National Caregiving Survey had considered leaving the profession.¹¹⁰ Care providers earn low pay, work long hours and work shifts that are consistently short-staffed. They struggle to care for themselves, let alone care for others. **Many care providers love their work, but they need better pay, benefits and working conditions to do it well.** Care recipients deserve care providers who can bring their best to their work.

Many care providers are newcomers to Canada, and the workforce badly needs these workers. Yet migrant care providers too often face poor workplace conditions, poor workplace protection and limited pathways to stay in Canada doing their important work.

The demand for care providers is significantly higher than the supply. Canada has seen critical staffing shortages in long-term care, home care and disability support across the country in recent years. Staffing shortages decrease the quality of care for care recipients, and place unsustainable burdens on workers.

Demand for care providers will continue to rise. High demand without added support puts pressure on care providers to work unreasonably long hours, cover additional shifts and work short- staffed. These conditions are driving high turnover for care providers, leading to insufficient support for the people who need it most.

Building a sustainable care provider workforce is essential to improving the lives of care providers, caregivers and care recipients. Canada needs more care providers to join the workforce and needs those already working to stay in the profession doing their critical work. When paid care providers are not available, it is up to unpaid family and friend caregivers to fill the gap. This pushes caregivers past their limits.

How to build a sustainable care provider workforce

Value paid care providers

• Pay care providers a living wage

Protect and encourage migrant care providers

- Enhance protections for migrant care workers
- Improve pathways to permanent residency for migrant care workers

Value paid care providers

Care providers are significantly underpaid. Despite care providers' importance, low wages persist, often placing these key workers below a living wage.

Care providers' working conditions are unsustainable. Low pay and poor working conditions, like insufficient staffing and precarious work, contribute to burnout for care providers, who are increasingly expected to do more with less in their roles.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

Provide care providers with a living wage



Providing care as racialized caregivers and care providers

Racialized caregivers face more and different barriers, including systemic racism and discrimination in the healthcare system and a lack of culturally relevant services. When racialized caregivers are newcomers, they are even more likely to face challenges, often because of language barriers or a lack of familiarity with Canada's complex and fragmented health and social support systems. According to CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, racialized caregivers spend more time navigating supports compared to non-racialized caregivers.

The survey also showed that 46% of racialized caregivers are under financial strain.¹¹¹ They often have a different relationship with care recipients. Racialized caregivers are more likely to provide care to an extended family member, for example an aunt or a cousin, than a non-racialized caregiver.

In Canada, the majority of PSWs are racialized women,¹¹² and **the problems** facing the care provider workforce cannot be understood without appreciating how race, gender, and newcomer status intersect in paid care work.

Pay care providers a living wage

Work with provinces and territories to increase wages for publicly funded care providers to a minimum wage of at least \$25 per hour, indexed to inflation

• The professionals who do vital care work must be paid a living wage.

Care providers are professionals who work across the different places where people need care: in care recipients' homes, in group homes, in long-term care facilities and beyond. Providers have different titles and qualifications. PSWs and disability support workers (DSWs) earn anywhere between \$15 to \$26 per hour; PSWs in long-term care facilities tend to earn higher salaries than PSWs providing home care.¹¹³

Care providers all have something in common: their work is essential. There is, however, significant variation in how different kinds of care providers operate across Canada. Care provider professions are not all regulated, and some do not have professional colleges or regulatory bodies to bolster professional development and maintain professional standards. Each province sets its own educational and training requirements for PSWs, for example. Care provider wages typically fall under provincial legislation, and some care provider roles are unionized at the provincial and territorial level (e.g., the Canadian Union of Public Employees or the Ontario Council of Hospital Unions).

There has recently been movement to raise and standardize wages for some care providers in Canada. The 2023 bi-lateral federal-provincial-territorial health agreements planned to distribute "\$1.7 billion over five years to support hourly wage increases for personal support workers and related professions, as federal, provincial and territorial governments work together on how best to support recruitment and retention."¹¹⁴ Earlier, the COVID-19 pandemic motivated wage top-ups for care providers: the Ontario government initiated temporary wage top-ups that were later made permanent for publicly employed PSWs and DSWs.¹¹⁵ The Liberal Party's 2021 platform committed to raising wages for personal support workers, "including a guaranteed minimum wage of at least \$25 per hour."¹¹⁶

How to do it

The federal government should work with the provinces and territories to implement a minimum wage of at least \$25 per hour for all publicly funded care providers, and maintain this commitment to a reasonable wage by indexing to inflation. This requires the federal government to negotiate under existing bilateral agreements. The federal government would need to increase federal funding transfers for home and community care to cover enhanced wages over time.

Protect migrant care providers

Canada faces a serious shortage of care providers.¹¹⁷ Canada encourages migrants to come to Canada to work as care providers to help address this shortage. These are invaluable professionals who are helping meet a tremendous and growing need for paid care. They should be supported to come to Canada, and protected and valued when they are here.



The current system exposes migrant care workers to abuse. Many migrant care providers work in private households. This, combined with the employment insecurity created by Canada's immigration and labour laws, leave migrant care workers vulnerable to abuse and exploitation. For example, in a survey of 201 migrant care workers about their experiences during the pandemic, 40% of workers had worked more hours without compensation.¹¹⁸

Home-based care work creates an imbalance of power. There is no HR to appeal to when the employer is a care recipient (or a member of their family). More than this, many migrant care providers live with the families they care for, meaning they risk losing their homes if they are in conflict with their employers. Living with employers can also contribute to very low wages, as "room and board" is considered part of compensation. Without sufficiently high wages to allow for saving, however, room and board does nothing for care providers' long-term financial well-being or ability to exit bad employment relationships.

This power imbalance is not limited to home-based work. Care workers on temporary closed work permits can only work for the employer that sponsored them. They risk losing their work permits if they leave their job.

The Canadian caregiving ecosystem cannot function without migrant care providers, but we make it difficult for them to gain permanent residency to do their vital work over the long term. In June 2024, the federal government announced improvements to the Home Support Worker Pilot, including a better pathway to permanent residency.¹¹⁹ While this is promising, more can be done to better protect migrant care workers. Without pathways to permanent residency, migrant care workers face poor incentives to come to Canada, higher rates of exploitation if they do come and shorter tenures contributing to the Canadian care economy.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Improve pathways to permanent residency for migrant care workers
- Enhance protections for migrant care workers



Providing care as a migrant care worker

Canada relies heavily on female migrant workers to fill labour shortages in the care provider workforce. Often entering Canada with temporary work permits, migrant care workers are vulnerable to abuse and exploitation. The nature of their work in private households and the employment insecurity they face creates an imbalance of power in the care worker's relationship with their employer.¹²⁰ They lack social and employment protections afforded to citizens working in Canada, and their residency in Canada is often tied to their employer. This vulnerability worsened during the pandemic, during which many were pressured to work longer and often unpaid hours, and, in some cases, forbidden to leave the private residence where they worked.¹²¹ Migrant care workers face cultural and language barriers, and can lack the support of a community if they have been separated from their families.

Improve pathways to permanent residency for migrant care providers

Make the Home Support Worker Pilot permanent and follow through on recently announced improvements

• Canada should invite more care providers to live, work and stay in Canada for the long term.

Canada desperately needs more care providers. Permanent residency (PR) is the best incentive to attract care providers to Canada, and one of the best ways to ensure they are safeguarded from abuse and exploitation when they are here.

The main pathway to PR for migrant care providers is the Home Support Worker Pilot. Introduced in 2018, it is meant to give migrant care providers pathways to permanent residency.

Recently announced improvements to the Home Support Worker Pilot include: reducing the mandatory work experience from 12 month to six months, accepting eligible work experience from inside or outside of Canada and adding the option to work for more types of organizations. These changes will allow many care providers the opportunity to begin the application process to permanent residency upon arrival to Canada, but **they have not yet been implemented.**

How to do it

The Home Support Worker Pilot should be expanded and made into a permanent program, processing times should be cut and improvements that have already been announced should be enacted quickly.

The federal government should raise the cap on the number of applicants eligible to apply to the Home Support Worker Pilot each year from **2,750 to 3,500**. To get more workers on the path to permanent residency, Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada should take steps to reduce the processing time for permanent residency applications through this pilot to the target goal of **12 months.** Taken together, this can add 750 net-new care providers with permanent residency to the caregiving ecosystem every year.

The government should **enact the improvements announced in June 2024 immediately** in order to support more newcomer care providers working to strengthen the caregiving ecosystem in Canada.

The government should also **recognize the skilled work and training of care providers in the immigration points system** to open further pathways to permanent residency. Canada's point system is a world-leading approach, designed to attract the talent we need—and we need care providers desperately. The point system, or, more formally, the Comprehensive Ranking System, needs to be adapted to reflect this need. Currently, most care providers do not score highly in the ranking system because it emphasizes certain kinds of education.

Enhance protections for migrant care workers

Protect migrant care providers' rights and give them greater stability through occupation-specific work permits

• Migrant care providers should be better protected from exploitation.

Newcomer care providers often work in people's homes without clear boundaries or practical ways to enforce their employment rights. In some cases, they work as temporary foreign workers whose legal status to be in Canada is directly related to their employer, exposing them to exploitation.

How to do it

The federal government should grant all migrant care providers occupation specific (rather than employer-specific) work permits so they can change employers without losing their legal status. Specifically, this includes work in a role that fits under National Occupation Classification (NOC) code 44101 – home support workers, caregivers and related occupations, NOC code 42201 – developmental service worker, group home worker, and related occupations, and NOC code 33102 - nurse aides, orderlies and patient service associates. The scope of this work should be expanded to care providers who work with people with disabilities. This would allow care providers to leave abusive or exploitative employers without fear of being forced to leave Canada.

The government should provide supports and education to protect migrant care providers' rights. This can include language courses, career advancement programs, and information about their rights and employment relationships, as well as immigrant settlement and legal aid services. The federal government should also collect data about migrant care provider experiences, including race and demographic data, to monitor outcomes and inform policy decisions.¹²² All of this should be done in direct consultation with migrant care providers.

These changes would make it easier for migrant care providers to make career progress, settle in Canada, and understand their rights. They would also increase the appeal of working in Canada and increase the number of migrant care providers that stay in Canada, thereby filling labour gaps in a more sustainable, long-term way.



Pillar Five

Show leadership and recognition

Canada lacks a coordinated approach to caregiving across the country. While

the federal government has made efforts to address aspects of continuing care, disability, dementia and healthy aging, there is no overarching federal strategy or legislation dedicated to strengthening support systems for caregivers.¹²³ This puts Canada out of step with peer countries like Australia, the United States and the United Kingdom, which recognize that a clear national vision and plan are necessary to avoid a caregiving crisis.

When the federal government makes caregiving a priority on the federal agenda, provinces and territories are more likely to do the same. Policy solutions span all orders of government for the care economy. While healthcare and home care are primarily under provincial jurisdiction, the federal government can use its influence to set caregiving as a priority.



How to show leadership and recognition



Make caregiving a priority in government

 Develop caregiver legislation that establishes the National Caregiving Strategy and creates an Advisory Council

Show federal leadership in healthcare

- Prioritize caregiving in healthcare conversations with provinces and territories
- Direct key national research bodies to collaborate on a full research agenda on caregiving

Ensure military and veteran families get the support they deserve

- Ensure interoperability between Canadian Forces Health Services, and civilian systems
- Ensure interprovincial mobility of services, such as automatic eligibility for autism services
- Assign a case manager to families with complex needs related to relocation

Make caregiving a priority in government

Caregiving should be a top priority for government, with built-in **accountability**, **measurements and caregiver voices ensuring success.** This moment is also an opportunity to **define and recognize caregivers as part of the care team.**

To address these issues, the federal government must:

• Develop caregiver legislation that recognizes caregivers, establishes the National Caregiving Strategy and creates an Advisory Council

Develop caregiver legislation that establishes the National Caregiving Strategy and creates an Advisory Council

The National Caregiving Strategy needs to come with legislative accountability mechanisms, and elevate caregivers' lived experience

Federal Budget 2024 committed to developing a National Caregiving Strategy.¹²⁴

As of Fall 2024, the Strategy has not been created, including legislation to establish accountability. Some provinces have created their own legislation and action plans to enhance caregiver rights and supports. In Quebec, the Act to recognize and support caregivers commits the provincial government to create a policy for caregivers, update a plan every five years and assign responsibilities to various ministries to support caregivers.¹²⁵

How to do it

National caregiving legislation should establish the National Caregiving Strategy and mandate the development of an Advisory Council to provide advice related to the Strategy. This legislation should be developed through collaboration with the ministers of Health, Labour, Seniors, Diversity, Inclusion and Persons with Disabilities and Families, Children and Social Development, and in consultation with caregivers, care providers and expert stakeholders.

To support caregivers' rights in various settings, national caregiving legislation should include a caregiver definition. For instance, a caregiver designation would help to give caregivers rights as consumers in federally regulated industries, and give rights to caregivers in federal healthcare settings, such as healthcare services for the military. Establishing rights for caregivers at the federal level would provide a model for provinces and territories to do the same in provincially governed settings, such as healthcare.

To ensure the National Caregiving Strategy is implemented successfully with measurable targets, national caregiving legislation **should define roles and responsibilities related to the Strategy and mandate periodic reviews of the Strategy's impact.**

National caregiving legislation should define the mandate of a caregiving Advisory Council and its role in the development and implementation of a National Caregiving Strategy. The Council's role should also extend beyond the Strategy to providing ongoing advice to the federal government on the needs of caregivers, such as tax reform and military and veteran issues.

Show federal leadership in healthcare

Caregiving must be a federal health priority. While healthcare is largely under provincial and territorial jurisdiction, the federal government should play a role by prioritizing caregiving in healthcare negotiations with provinces and territories.

The federal government periodically negotiates bi-lateral agreements with provinces and territories about healthcare priorities and funding amounts. Done properly, this mechanism can dramatically impact the caregiving landscape. For instance, the most recent federal-provincial-territorial (FPT) agreement, the 2023 Working Together to Improve Health Care for Canadians Plan, included funding to support hourly wage increases for personal support workers and related professions.¹²⁶ The federal government can also tie funding to specific outcomes, as with the \$2 billion transfer to provinces and territories in 2022 to clear backlogs in surgeries for procedures, like hip and knee replacements and cataracts, and in 2004 to reduce wait times in priority areas, like joint replacements and sight restoration.¹²⁷ ¹²⁸

Caregivers' needs — including their well-being, skills and challenges — should be on the agenda when care recipients meet with healthcare professionals, and this should be a priority for all orders of government. In CCCE's National Caregiving Survey, more than three-quarters of caregivers reported that having healthcare practitioners to ask about these needs and their well-being would be an important step forward. Such assessments are one example of the kind of change that can be advanced through federal-provincial healthcare negotiations.

To address these issues, the federal government must:

- Prioritize caregiving in healthcare funding negotiations with provinces and territories
- Direct key national research bodies to collaborate on a full research agenda on caregiving

Prioritize caregiving in healthcare funding negotiations with provinces and territories

Prioritize the needs of caregivers in the next health agreement with provinces and territories

• The federal government should use its negotiating power to shape provincial support for caregivers.

The next round of healthcare negotiations with provinces and territories should include specific funding tied to caregiving priorities, and shared health indicators monitoring caregivers' well-being.

There is strong precedent for building priority issues into healthcare negotiations. As mentioned, the 2022 negotiations addressed the consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic, like surgery backlogs.¹²⁹ The 2023 bi-lateral health negotiations included agreements on measuring pan-Canadian progress on a set of common health indicators, prioritizing mental health and addictions and improving the safety of long-term care. The bilateral agreements also included targeted spending, with funding improvements for long-term care and home and community care, respite care and increases to the wages of PSWs and related professions.³⁰

How to do it

The next round of federal-provincial-territorial health agreements **should target caregivers' well-being through a focus on respite services, home care and caregiver check-ins and assessments at healthcare appointments.** The agreements should also prioritize paid care providers with a focus on workforce stabilization.

To directly support caregivers, the federal government should negotiate changes to healthcare billing practices to **allow professionals to provide services to caregivers** alongside care recipients (e.g., well-being checks and referrals to counselling), and pay for extended healthcare professionals to give caregivers **practical training in caregiving skills.** Changes should also include **caregiver recognition and data collection** to inform health policies supporting caregivers.

The federal government should also use its power to improve circumstances for care recipients. These changes should include **additional support for home- and community-care services and respite for caregivers.**

The federal government should work with the pan-Canadian health organizations to set the conditions for better services at the provincial and territorial level. For example, the federal government should work with the Canadian Institute for Health Information to develop more **detailed health indicators that help to monitor the impact of provincial investments on caregiver well-being.**¹³¹ Combined with caregiver well-being assessments, health indicators for caregivers would create accountability to track the impact of targeted caregiver funding in the next round of health agreements.

Direct key national research bodies to collaborate on a full research agenda on caregiving

Canada's leading researchers should be tackling Canada's caregiving crisis

The federal government should work with Public Health Agency of Canada, the Canadian Institutes of Health Research, and Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council to fund a comprehensive caregiving and care economy research agenda. This should include research on systems of care, the care economy, and best practices in integrative care. Together the agencies should collaborate on a comprehensive research agenda that will move the needle on implementation-ready solutions to improve the conditions of caregiving in Canada.

The role of caregiving as a social determinant of health should be a key research area. Understanding the impacts of caregiving on a caregiver's health is vital to crafting further supports for caregivers' quality of life. In other jurisdictions, like the United Kingdom, health authorities have designated caregiving as a social determinant of health.¹³²

Ensure veteran and military families get the support they deserve

According to data from the Department of National Defence, in 2023, there were 52,707 Regular Force members of the Canadian Armed Forces—with 28,579 in the Army; 15,553 in the Air Force, 8,575 in the Navy; and an additional 28,500 in the Reserve Force. There are 461,240 veterans in Canada, and approximately 150,000 veterans from countries around the world currently residing in Canada.

When someone serves in the Canadian Armed Forces for a year or two—or several decades— their family serves beside them. Every military member and veteran possess many identities, diverse perspectives and unique experiences, and they share a deep commitment to service and sacrifice. For the most part, military members, veterans and their families are courageous, resilient, strong, capable and resourceful. To remain so, they require access to resources and supports to thrive and flourish. Military and veteran families experience the same challenges of finding a family doctor, long waits for specialized care, parenting, caregiving and sustaining a healthy relationship with their partner as their civilian counterparts. However, they may be moved to a new community with little notice, deployed to a conflict zone or assigned to study in another community for long periods of time. It is challenging enough when you are on a waiting list to see a specialist for two years, but it is extra hard when you move every two years.

Military and veteran caregiving mirrors civilian caregiving in many ways, but with additional complexities and stressors related to life in the military, military culture, the nature of the work and the challenges associated with inherent mobility, logistic management and risk. The challenges of military and veteran caregiving are magnified and amplified as military service presents unique caregiving challenges due to the nature of the work and life experiences, such as managing ever- changing logistics, mobility (frequent moves with no autonomy over where or when a move takes place) and risk as the work can be demanding and dangerous.

While military service affects military and veteran caregiving, so does the distance from family and friends who may otherwise provide additional caregiving support. Military members, veterans, their families and caregivers may be isolated in new communities, adjusting to disrupted routines and disconnected social networks. Military and veteran caregiving occurs in cities, towns and rural communities across Canada, emphasizing the need to expand the perspective and build awareness and competency to support the well-being and quality of life of all military and veteran caregivers, military and veteran family caregivers, care providers and care receivers.

To support military and veteran caregivers, the federal government should:

- Ensure the seamless transition of healthcare records to improve the continuity and coordination of healthcare services for military families when they relocate
- Ensure interprovincial mobility of services such as automatic eligibility for Autism services
- Assign a case manager to military families with complex needs
- Expand eligibility of Veterans Affairs Canada Caregiver Recognition Benefit to more families



Ensure the seamless transition of healthcare records to improve the continuity and coordination of healthcare services for military families when they relocate to new communities

Military families should not go to the back of the line for support services when they are redeployed to new locations in Canada

Military families are supported by the Canadian Forces and Health Services (CFHS). Operated by the DND, CFHS provides basic healthcare services, like medical, dental, mental health and other specialized services to military members and their families. CFHS collaborates with civilian healthcare providers and systems to ensure Canadian Armed Forces (CAF) members and their families have access to all of the care services they need, including services that are not covered by the military healthcare system. This means working with provincial and territorial healthcare authorities to coordinate care for military families during relocation and deployment. The transition of health records between CFHS and civilian healthcare providers is largely a manual process.

Canada's Defence Policy recognizes that high mobility has a strong impact on military families. The Policy commits to stabilization as a goal and funds support programs for families through Military Family Resource Centres.¹³³ DND has also committed to working with governments and industry to improve coordination of services across provinces. CFHS modernization is addressing problems like outdated infrastructure and integrating digital health systems.¹³⁴ Seamless Canada was established in 2018 to improve access to supports and services when members and their families relocate in Canada.¹³⁵

How to do it

The federal government should work to enhance coordination and interoperability between CHFS and civilian healthcare services in order to ensure records and diagnostic results can be seamlessly transitioned when families relocate. This needs to include making it easy to exchange medical records, diagnostic results, and other health information between CFHS facilities and civilian healthcare organizations when necessary (e.g., during relocation and deployment). The DND, in collaboration with civilian healthcare services, should launch an initiative committed to modernizing CFHS's systems and pursuing opportunities to improve interoperability. This initiative should be included as a component of other existing modernization initiatives within the DND. Options to improve the continuity and coordination of healthcare services for military families include:

- Interoperability between CFHS's health information systems and those used by civilian healthcare providers.
- Digitization and electronic health records to help ease transitions when families relocate.
- Expedited electronic medical record transfer, and enabling the transfer of records across Canada.
- Better information sharing specifically for families with children who have special needs.
- Exemptions from residency requirements, allowing families to qualify for services in a different province at the time they learn of redeployment instead of the time they move to a new location.

These changes would impact all military members and their families when they relocate.

For families with an Autistic child, these changes would ensure families are able to obtain and maintain important services for their child when they relocate. There are approximately 60,000 dependent children in military families in Canada.¹³⁶ Estimating that 8.2% of those military families have a child with special needs, such as Autism, these changes would have a substantial impact on 4,920 children with special needs, as well as their parents.

Ensure interprovincial mobility of services, such as automatic eligibility for autism services

The federal government should explore opportunities to ensure that when a military family is re-located, an agreement between CFHS and provincial health services enables families with an Autistic child to automatically qualify for autism services when they arrive.

Assign a case manager to military families with complex needs when relocating to a different province or territory

The DND and Veterans Affairs Canada should also consider options to leverage existing processes for case management to support families with complex needs when they relocate. Case managers would help to facilitate the seamless exchange of medical records, diagnostic results, and other health information between CFHS facilities and civilian healthcare as soon as a family is notified of redeployment or relocation.

These changes would implicate the DND and should be modelled after case management for veterans in Canada.¹³⁷ Alternatively, CFHS should employ more nurse case managers to support military families in addition to military members with complex needs.

Expand eligibility of Veterans Affairs Canada Caregiver Recognition Benefit to more families

Eligibility for the Veterans Affairs Canada Caregiver Recognition Benefit must expand to recognize the diversity of individuals providing care to military members and veterans, including partners, former partners, extended family, close friends, chosen family and young caregivers. This will ensure that spouses and children of veterans have independent access to programs and benefits based on their individual needs, including, but not limited to, financial support and mental health services.



Conclusion



Caregiving in Canada is at a crisis point, but there is hope if the federal government takes action now. The commitment to a National Caregiving Strategy in April 2024 is a historic opportunity for the federal government to set Canada on the right path, allowing caregivers, care providers and care recipients to thrive now and into the future.

This document is the product of CCCE's work with the caregiving community to articulate what is needed right now to stabilize and grow capacity among caregivers. Taken together, these federal actions can make all the difference in the lives of millions of Canadians.

There is work to be done together. The design and implementation of these actions need to be undertaken in collaboration with caregivers, care provider and care recipients. At the same time, the federal government needs to act quickly.

CCCE is also working to engage provincial and territorial governments on key issues like healthcare, home care and social services to complete the other part of the picture and change how caregiving works in Canada.

This is the moment to act. With a clear path forward, the federal government, caregivers, care recipients and care providers can build a future that works for all Canadians.



Endnotes

1 Statistics Canada, "The Daily — Caregivers in Canada, 2018," January 8, 2020, https://www150. statcan.gc.ca/n1/dailyquotidien/200108/dq200108a-eng.htm.

2 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

3 Statistics Canada, "The Daily — Caregivers in Canada, 2018."

4 Sharon Anderson, Jasneet Parmar, and Tanya L'Heureux, "Family Caregiving 18 Months into the COVID-19 Pandemic: 'We Need to Be Truly Valued.'' (Edmonton, October 2021), https://corealberta.ca/sites/ default/files/2021-11/Caregiver Survey Oct 25 2021.pdf.

5 Fast, "Family Day Imagery Neglects Family Caregivers' Care Work; It Needs to Be Valued."

6 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

7 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

8 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

9 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

10 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

11 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

12 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

13 Dettinger, Erin, and Marin Clarkberg. "Informal Caregiving and Retirement Timing among Men and Women: Gender and Caregiving Relationships in Late Midlife." *Journal of Family Issues* 23, no. 7 (2002): 857–79.

14 Canada Life. "Gender Pension Gap: Why Women in Canada May Have Less Retirement Income than Men." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canadalife.com/investing-saving/retirement/genderpension-gap-women-canada.html.

15 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

16 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

17 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

18 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

19 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

20 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

21 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

22 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

23 Statistics Canada. "The Economic Well-Being of Canadians in the Second Quarter of 2023." Last modified July 2023. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/36-28-0001/2023007/article/00002-eng.htm.

Government of Canada. "Canada Caregiver Amount." Accessed July 12, 2024. https://www.canada. ca/en/revenue-agency/services/tax/individuals/topics/about-your-tax-return/tax-return/completing-a-tax-return/deductions-credits-expenses/canada-caregiver-amount.html.

25 Government of Canada. "Consolidation of Caregiver Credits." Accessed July 12, 2024. https://www. canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/programs/about-canada-revenue-agency-cra/federal-governmentbudgets/budget-2017-building-a-strong-middle-class/consolidation-caregiver-credits.html.

26 Government of Canada. "Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Finance Mandate Letter." Last modified December 16, 2021. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.pm.gc.ca/en/mandateletters/2021/12/16/deputy-prime-minister-and-minister-finance-mandate-letter.

27 Government of Canada. "Report on Federal Tax Expenditures - Concepts, Estimates and Evaluations 2024." Accessed July 29, 2024. Available at: https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/fin/publications/taxexp-depfisc/2024/taxexp-depfisc-24-eng.pdf.

28 Government of Canada. "Individual Income Tax Return Statistics." Accessed July 12, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/corporate/about-canada-revenue-agency-cra/individual-income-tax-return-statistics.html.

29 Government of Nova Scotia. "Caregiver Benefit Program." Accessed October 10, 2024. https:// novascotia.ca/dhw/ccs/caregiver-benefit.asp.

30 Government of Prince Edward Island. "At-Home Caregiver Benefit." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.princeedwardisland.ca/en/information/health-and-wellness/at-home-caregiver-benefit."

31 Government of Newfoundland and Labrador. "Provincial Government Announces Health Care Investment." Last modified July 24, 2024. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.gov.nl.ca/releases/2024/ health/0724n02/.

32 International Alliance of Carer Organizations. *Global State of Caring*, July 2021. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://internationalcarers.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/IACO-Global-State-of-Caring-July-13. pdf.

33 UK Government. "Carer's Allowance: Eligibility." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/carers-allowance/eligibility.

34 Carers UK. "Carers UK Welcomes Reports that Chancellor Is About to Announce Increase to Earnings Limit on Carer's Allowance in Budget." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.carersuk.org/pressreleases/carers-uk-welcomes-reports-that-chancellor-is-about-to-announce-increase-to-earnings-limiton-carer-s-allowance-in-budget/.

35 UK Government. "Carer's Allowance." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.gov.uk/carersallowance. 36 Stall, Nathan M., Nirav R. Shah, and Dhruv Bhushan. "Unpaid Family Caregiving—The Next Frontier of Gender Equity in a Postpandemic Future." *JAMA Health Forum* 4, no. 6 (2023): e231310. https://doi. org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2023.1310.

37 Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Caregivers in the Workplace – A Guide for Employers – Building a Resilient and Sustainable Workforce," December 2020, https://ontariocaregiver.ca/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/OCO_CMHA-Employer-Guide.pdf.

Kuzuya, Masafumi, Hiroyuki Enoki, Jun Hasegawa, Shuntaro Izawa, Yoichi Hirakawa, Hiroshi Shimokata, and Ichiro Akihisa. "Impact of Caregiver Burden on Adverse Health Outcomes in Community-Dwelling Dependent Older Care Recipients." *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry* 19, no. 4 (April 2011): 382–91. https://doi.org/10.1097/JGP.0b013e3181e9b98d.

39 Ontario Caregiver Organization, "2SLGBTQ+ Resources," 2022, https://ontariocaregiver.ca/2slgbtq-resources/.

40 Ashley Flanagan and Celeste Pang, "LGBTQI2S People Living with Dementia and Their Unpaid Caregivers across Canada," 2020, https://eapon.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/LGBTQ-living-with-DementiaStudyLiteratureReview_final-1.pdf.

41 Ontario Caregiver Organization, "Caregivers in the Workplace – A Guide for Employers – Building a Resilient and Sustainable Workforce," December 2020, https://ontariocaregiver.ca/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/OCO_CMHA-Employer-Guide.pdf.

42 Mental Health Commission of Canada, "Caregiver Resources," n.d., https://mentalhealthcommission. ca/caregiver-resources/.

43 https://ontariocaregiver.ca/

44 Mental Health Commission of Canada, "Caregiver Resources," n.d., https://mentalhealthcommission. ca/caregiver-resources/.

45 Ward, Angela, Lenora Buffalo, Carolyn McDonald, Tanya L'Heureux, Laura Charles, Cameron Pollard, Philip G. Tian, Sue Anderson, and Jasvinder Parmar. "Supporting First Nations Family Caregivers and Providers: Family Caregivers', Health and Community Providers', and Leaders' Recommendations." *Diseases* 11, no. 2 (2023): 65. https://doi.org/10.3390/diseases11020065.

46 Carson, Alexa. "We Cannot Ignore the Unique Care Needs and Resiliencies of Indigenous Elders and Communities." *Centre for Global Social Policy*, April 2023. https://cgsp-cpsm.ca/article/we-cannot-ignore-the-unique-care-needs-and-resiliencies-of-indigenous-elders-and-communities/.

47 National Collaborating Centre for Indigenous Health. *Poverty as a Social Determinant of First Nations, Inuit, and Métis Health*. Prince George, BC: National Collaborating Centre for Indigenous Health, 2020. https://www.nccih.ca/docs/determinants/FS-Poverty-SDOH-FNMI-2020-EN.pdf.

48 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

49 Barnes, James. "Canada's Productivity Performance Goes from Bad to Worse." TD Economics, October 30, 2023. https://economics.td.com/ca-productivity-bad-to-worse#:~.

=Unfortunately%2C%20since%20the%20pandemic%2C%20with,declined%20by%201.2%25%20 annually%20since.

50 Future Skills Centre. *Skills Shortages Impacting Productivity*. August 2024. https://fsc-ccf.ca/wp-content/uploads/2024/08/skills-shortages-impacting-productivity_aug2024.pdf.pdf

51 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

52 Young Caregivers Association, "Who Are Young Caregivers?", https://youngcaregivers.ca/who-areyoung-caregivers/

53 https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1410000901.

54 Government of Canada. "Self-Reported Health Impacts of Caregiving by Age and Income among Participants." *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada: Research, Policy and Practice* 39, no. 5 (2019). Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/reportspublications/health-promotion-chronic-disease-prevention-canada-research-policy-practice/vol-39no-5-2019/self-reported-health-impacts-of-caregiving-age-and-income-among-participants.html.

55 Employment and Social Development Canada. (2023). *Monitoring the Employment Insurance program: 2022-2023 report.* (p. 52). Government of Canada. https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/esdc-edsc/documents/programs/ei/ei-list/reports/monitoring2023/2022-2023-EI_MAR-EN.pdf.

56 Government of Canada. "Employment Insurance (EI) Caregiving Benefits and Leave." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/ei/caregiving.html.

57 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

58 Population Europe, "Who Cares? Securing Support in Old Age," 2019, https://www.population-europe. eu/.

59 Statistics Canada. "More than Half of Women in Canada Are Caregivers." Last modified January 5, 2023. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.statcan.gc.ca/o1/en/plus/2649-more-half-women-canada-are-caregivers.

60 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

61 Government of Canada. "Contributions to the Canada Pension Plan." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/publicpensions/cpp/contributions.html.

62 Government of Canada. "Contributions to the Canada Pension Plan." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/publicpensions/cpp/contributions.html.

63 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

64 Statistics Canada. "Long-Term Trends in Caregiving: Evidence from the Canadian Community Health Survey, 2022." *The Daily*, April 2, 2024. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/dailyquotidien/240402/dq240402d-eng.htm.

65 Government of Canada. "Medical and Parental Leave from Studies." *Canada.ca*. Accessed November 13, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/services/benefits/education/student-aid/grants-loans/medical-parental-leave.html.

66 Brianne K. Redquest et al., "Support Needs of Canadian Adult Siblings of Brothers and Sisters with Intellectual/ Developmental Disabilities," Journal of Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities 17, no. 3 (Sept. 1, 2020): 239–46, https://doi.org/10.1111/JPPI.12339.

67 *Caregiver-Friendly Workplace Policies Fact Sheet.* Hamilton, ON: Gilbrea Centre for Studies in Aging, McMaster University, November 2019. Accessed November 18, 2024 https://ghw.mcmaster.ca/app/ uploads/2019/11/Caregiver-Friendly-Workplace-Policies-Fact-Sheet-01.pdf.

68 Sinha et al., "Why Canada Needs to Better Care for Its Employed caregivers." https://www.niageing. ca/commentary-posts/caring-for-working-caregivers/.

69 Matheson, Emily L., Marilyn M. Helmer, Caitlin Cassidy, and Scott B. Patten. "Challenges and Coping Strategies of Unpaid Family Caregivers for Persons with Dementia: A Qualitative Study." *PubMed Central*, August 2022. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/35973924/.

70 Gender, Work and Health Research Lab, McMaster University. "Caregiver-Friendly Workplace Policies Fact Sheet." Last modified November 2019. https://ghw.mcmaster.ca/app/uploads/2019/11/ Caregiver-Friendly-Workplace-Policies-Fact-Sheet-01.pdf. Fakeye, Keita, Samuel L. J., Drabo E. F., Bandeen-Roche K., and Wolff J. L. "Caregiving-Related Work Productivity Loss Among Employed Family and Other Unpaid Caregivers of Older Adults." *Value in Health* 26, no. 5 (May 2023): 712–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2022.06.014.

TD Economics. *From Bad to Worse: Canada's Productivity Challenge Has Taken Another Turn for the Worse*. October 26, 2023. Accessed October 30, 2024. https://economics.td.com/ca-productivity-bad-to-worse.

73 Bank of Canada. "Time to Break the Glass: Fixing Canada's Productivity Problem." *Bank of Canada*, March 7, 2024. https://www.bankofcanada.ca/2024/03/time-to-break-the-glass-fixing-canadas-productivity-problem/.

74 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

75 Government of Canada, Treasury Board Secretariat. "Population of the Federal Public Service." Last modified 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/treasury-board-secretariat/services/innovation/humanresources-statistics/population-federal-public-service.html.

76 Statistics Canada. "The Daily — Canada's Labour Market Snapshot, January 2022." Last modified January 14, 2022. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220114/dq220114c-eng.htm.

77 World Policy Analysis Center. *Family Medical Leave in OECD Countries: Approaches and Variations.* Last modified 2024. https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/WORLD%20Report%20-%20 Family%20Medical%20Leave%20OECD%20Country%20Approaches_0.pdf.

78 Government of Canada. *Canada Labour Code*. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/l-2/.

UK Government, "Carer's Leave," accessed October 11, 2024, https://www.gov.uk/carers-leave#:-:text=Employees%20can%20take%20up%20to,half%20days%20throughout%20the%20year/.
Sheppard, C. L., and Yin, Y.-L. *Thriving in the City with a Disability: A Framework for a Healthy Life.*Wellesley Institute, 2024.

81 Inclusion Canada. *National Report Card on Inclusion of Canadians with Intellectual Disabilities and Their Families 2009.* Accessed October 10, 2024. https://inclusioncanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/ REPORT CARD 2009 ENG web.pdf.

82 "Breaking Down Barriers: A Critical Analysis of the Disability Tax Credit and the Registered Disability Savings Plan." https://sencanada.ca/content/sen/committee/421/SOCI/Reports/2018-06-18_SS5_RDSP-DTC_FINAL_WEB_e.pdf https://sencanada.ca/content/sen/committee/421/SOCI/Reports/2018-06-18_ SS5_RDSP-DTC_FINAL_WEB_e.pdf.

83 Financial Post, "Canadians Leaving Registered Savings Plan Money on the Table," accessed October 11, 2024, https://financialpost.com/personal-finance/canadians-leaving-registered-savings-plan-money-on-table.

84 Medical practitioner fees to complete DTC forms can, however, be reimbursed as a medical expense claim on tax returns.

Tombe, Trevor, and Munro, Kevin. "Disability Tax Credit: Understanding the Application Process." SPP Research Papers, vol. 10, issue 11, March 2017. https://journalhosting.ucalgary.ca/index.php/sppp/article/ view/43187.

86 Canada Revenue Agency. "Income Tax Folio S1-F1-C2: Disability Tax Credit." Last modified 2023. https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/tax/technical-information/income-tax/income-tax-folios-index/series-1-individuals/folio-1-health-medical/income-tax-folio-s1-f1-c2-disability-tax-credit. html#toc7.

87 House of Commons. "Disability Tax Fairness Alliance Brief." Last modified 2023. https:// www.ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/421/HUMA/Brief/BR10260630/br-external/ DisabilityTaxFairnessAlliance-e.pdf. 88 iPolitics. "It's Discrimination': Mental Health Advocates Blast Feds for Restricting Tax Credit." Last modified 2023. https://www.ipolitics.ca/news/its-discrimination-mental-health-advocates-blast-feds-for-restricting-tax-credit.

89 Senate of Canada. "Breaking Down Barriers: A Critical Analysis of the Disability Tax Credit and the Registered Disability Savings Plan." Last modified 2023. https://sencanada.ca/en/info-page/parl-42-1/ soci-breaking-down-barriers/#:~:text=Breaking%20Down%20Barriers%3A%20A%20Critical,the%20 Registered%20Disability%20Savings%20Plan&text=Canada%20should%20do%20more%20to,other% 20 Canadians%20do%20not%20face.

90 Disability Credit Canada. "Disability Tax Credit Ultimate Resource Guide." Last modified 2023. https:// disabilitycreditcanada.com/disability-tax-credit-ultimate-resource-guide/.

91 Disability Credit Canada. "Disability Tax Credit Ultimate Resource Guide." Last modified 2023. https:// disabilitycreditcanada.com/disability-tax-credit-ultimate-resource-guide/.

92 Government of Canada. *Budget 2024*. Ottawa: Department of Finance Canada, 2024. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://budget.canada.ca/2024/home-accueil-en.html.

93 World Health Organization, *Measuring Health and Disability: Manual for WHO Disability Assessment Schedule (WHODAS 2.0)*, accessed October 11, 2024, https://fctc.who.int/publications/i/ item/measuring-health-and-disability-manual-for-who-disability-assessment-schedule-(-whodas-2.0) #:~:text=The%20World%20Health%20Organization%20Disability%20Assessment%20Schedule%20% 28WHODAS,method%20for%20measuring%20health%20and%20disability%20across%20cultures.

94 Canada Revenue Agency. "Registered Disability Savings Plan (RDSP)." Last modified 2023. https:// www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/tax/individuals/topics/registered-disability-savings-planrdsp.html.

95 Inclusion Canada. "Registered Disability Savings Plan (RDSP)." Last modified July 6, 2023. https:// inclusioncanada.ca/2023/07/06/registered-disability-savings-plan-rdsp/.

96 Statistics Canada. "The Daily — Canada's Disability Statistics." Last modified April 1, 2022. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/220401/dq220401b-eng.htm.

97 Government of Canada. *Budget 2024*. Ottawa: Department of Finance Canada, 2024. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://budget.canada.ca/2024/home-accueil-en.html.

98 O'Grady, Kathleen. "Three things the federal government can do to improve the Registered Disability Savings Plan." Policy Options. https://policyoptions.irpp.org/2016/01/three-things-the-federalgovernment-can-do-to-improve-the-registered-disability-savings-plan-2/.

99 Pooran Law. Consent, Legal Capacity and Decision-Making" https://pooranlaw.com/ wholelifeplanning/questions/consent-legal-capacity-decision-making/.

100 Statistics Canada. "Canadian Survey on Disability, 2017." Last modified November 28, 2018. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/181128/dq181128a-eng.htm.

101 Inclusion Canada. *National Report Card on Inclusion of Canadians with Intellectual Disabilities and Their Families 2009*. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://inclusioncanada.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/ REPORT_CARD_2009_ENG_web.pdf.

102 Disability Without Poverty. *The Benefit*. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www. disabilitywithoutpoverty.ca/publications/the-benefit.

103 Statistics Canada. "Distribution of Total Income by Economic Family Type, 2021 Census." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1110009001.

104 Government of Canada. *Canada Disability Savings Act*. S.C. 2007, c. 35, s. 1. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/c-3.45/page-1.html.

105 Government of Canada. *Canada Disability Savings Act*. S.C. 2007, c. 35, s. 1. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/c-3.45/page-1.html.

106 Statistics Canada. "The Economic Well-Being of Canadians with Disabilities." Last modified 2024. https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/89-654-x/89-654-x2024001-eng.htm.

107 Canada Revenue Agency. *Medical expenses*. Government of Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/ revenue-agency/services/forms-publications/publications/rc4065/medical-expenses.html. 108 Canada Revenue Agency. *Line 45200 – Refundable medical expense supplement*. Government of Canada. https://www.canada.ca/en/revenue-agency/services/tax/individuals/topics/about-your-tax-return/tax-return/completing-a-tax-return/deductions-credits-expenses/line-45200-refundable-medical-expense-supplement.html.

109 Andrew D. Pinto et al., "Precarious Work among Personal Support Workers in the Greater Toronto Area: A Respondent Driven Sampling Study," CMAJ Open 10, no. 2 (April 2022): E527–38, https://doi. org/10.9778/CMAJO.20210338.

110 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

111 Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence. *Caring in Canada*. Toronto: Canadian Centre for Caregiving Excellence, 2024. https://canadiancaregiving.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/CCCE_Caring-in-Canada.pdf.

112 Bharti Sethi, "Personal Support Workers Are the Backbone of Health Care but the Bottom of the Power Structure," The Centre for Research on Health Equity and Social Inclusion, accessed July 25, 2022, https://crhesi.uwo.ca/margins/personalsupport-workers-are-the-backbone-of-health-care-but-the-bottomof-the-power-structure/.

113 Job Bank. "Occupational Summary: 24584." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.jobbank.gc.ca/ marketreport/summary-occupation/24584/ca.

114 Government of Canada. "Shared Health Priorities." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada. ca/en/health-canada/corporate/transparency/health-agreements/shared-health-priorities.html.

115 Government of Ontario. "Personal Support Workers and Direct Support Workers Permanent Compensation Enhancement Program." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.ontario.ca/page/ personal-support-workers-and-direct-support-workers-permanent-compensation-enhancement-program.

116 Liberal Party of Canada. "Better Working Conditions for Personal Support Workers." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://liberal.ca/our-platform/better-working-conditions-for-personal-supportworkers/#:~:text=That%E2%80%99s%20why%20a%20re-elected%20Liberal%20government%20 will%20continue,minimum%20wage%20of%20at%20least%20%2425%20per%20hour.

117 Job Bank. "Employment Outlook for Care Workers." Last modified 2024. https://www.on.jobbank. gc.ca/marketreport/outlook-occupation/24584/ca.

118 Migrant Workers Alliance for Change, "Behind Closed Doors: Exposing Essential Migrant Care Worker Exploitation," 2022, https://migrantworkersalliance.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/HUMA-Submissions_MWAC_Care-Economy.pdf

119 Government of Canada, Immigration and citizenship Canada. "Home Child Care Provider Pilot and Home Support Worker Pilot." Last modified June 2024.https://www.canada.ca/en/immigration-refugeescitizenship/services/immigrate-canada/caregivers/child-care-home-support-worker.html.

120 Sara Mojtehedzah, "Migrant Caregivers in Canada Are Working More Unpaid Hours during the Pandemic, and Many Are Barred from Leaving the Home, Report Says," The Star, 2020, https://www.thestar. com/news/gta/2020/10/28/migrantcaregivers-in-canada-are-working-more-unpaid-hours-during-thepandemic-and-many-are-barred-from-leaving-thehome-report-says.html.

121 Migrant Workers Alliance for Change, "Behind Closed Doors: Exposing Essential Migrant Care Worker Exploitation," 2022, https://migrantworkersalliance.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/HUMA-Submissions_MWAC_Care-Economy.pdf.

122 Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives. *Equal Rights for Migrant Care Workers: A Path to Better Working Conditions and Immigration Status*. Last modified October 2021.

123 Pollack, "Jurisdictional Scan: Government Supports for Unpaid Caregivers.", https://agewell-nihappta.ca/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/J-Government-Support-for-Caregivers.pdf.

124 Government of Canada. 2024 Budget Report. Ottawa: Department of Finance Canada, 2024. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.budget.canada.ca/2024/report-rapport/toc-tdm-en.html. 125 Gouvernement du Québec, "Informal and Family Caregiver," June 28, 2022, https://www.quebec.ca/en/family-andsupport-for-individuals/informal-and-family-caregiver.

126 "Working Together to Improve Health Care for Canadians Plan." Jan 14, 2024, https://www.canada.ca/ en/health-canada/corporate/transparency/health-agreements/shared-health-priorities.html

127 Government of Canada. "Canada commits \$2 billion in additional health care funding to clear backlogs and support hundreds of thousands of additional surgeries." March 25, 2022. https://www.canada. ca/en/department-finance/news/2022/03/canada-commits-2-billion-in-additional-health-care-fundingto-clear-surgery-and-diagnostics-backlogs.html.

Government of Canada. "First Ministers' Meeting on the Future of Health Care 2004: A 10-Year Plan to Strengthen Health Care." Health Canada. Last modified September 16, 2004. https://www.canada.ca/en/ health-canada/services/health-care-system/health-care-system-delivery/federal-provincial-territorialcollaboration/first-ministers-meeting-year-plan-2004/10-year-plan-strengthen-health-care.html.

129 Government of Canada. "Canada commits \$2 billion in additional health care funding to clear backlogs and support hundreds of thousands of additional surgeries". March 25, 2022. https://www.canada.ca/en/ department-finance/news/2022/03/canada-commits-2-billion-in-additional-health-care-funding-toclear-surgery-and-diagnostics-backlogs.html.

130 Government of Canada. "Shared Health Priorities." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada. ca/en/health-canada/corporate/transparency/health-agreements/shared-health-priorities.html.

131 Canadian Institute for Health Information. "Caregiver Distress." Accessed October 10, 2024. https:// www.cihi.ca/en/indicators/caregiver-distress.

132 UK Government. *Caring as a Social Determinant of Health: Annex*. Accessed October 10, 2024. https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/6053859fe90e07527df82ae3/Caring_as_a_social_determinant_ annex_1_pdf.

133 Department of National Defence. *Caregiver Support: A Handbook for Caregivers of Veterans and Their Families*. Ottawa: Government of Canada, 2017. Accessed October 10, 2024. https://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2017/mdn-dnd/D2-386-2017-eng.pdf.

134 Government of Canada. "Health Services Modernization: OSM Strategy - Tranche 2." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/en/department-national-defence/corporate/reportspublications/health/health-services-modernization-osm-strat-tranche-2.html#chap-01.

135 Government of Canada. "Seamless Canada." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.canada.ca/ en/department-national-defence/services/benefits-military/pay-pension-benefits/benefits/ relocation-travel-accommodation/seamless-canada.html.

136 Lynda Manser, M.Mgt. is a Senior Manager in Military Family Services and the former Deputy Director of the Comprehensive Military Family Plan at Canadian Forces Morale and Welfare Services.

137 Government of Canada. "Case Management." Accessed October 10, 2024. https://www.veterans. gc.ca/en/mental-and-physical-health/case-management.

